LOCAL 636

UNIFOR

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

- AND -

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Expiry: December 31, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - GENERAL PURPOSE
ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION
ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMEN I RIGHTS
ARTICLE 4 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS
ARTICLE 5 - UNION REPRESENTATION
ARTICLE 6 - COMPLAINT PROCEDURE
ARTICLE 7 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 4
ARTICLE 9 - POLICY GRIEVANCE 5
ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION PROCEDURE
ARTICLE 10 - DISCIPLINE CASES8
ARTICLE 11 - UNION SECURITY
ARTICLE 12 - SENIORITY 9
ARTICLE 13 - HOURS OF WORK 12
ARTICLE 14 - SHIFT PREMIUM 11
ART:CLE 15 - RESPONSIBILITY PAY 15
ARTICLE 18 - PAID HOLIDAYS 15
ARTICLE 17 - VACATIONS
ARTICLE 18 - INCOME PROTECTION - SICK DAYS AND SHORT TERM
ARTICLE 19 - PERCENTAGE IN LIEU OF BENEFITS (PART TIME EMPLOYEES) 20
ARTICLE 20 - WORKPLACE SAFETY AND INSURANCE BOARD
ARTICLE 21 - LONG-TERM DISABILITY
ARTICLE 22 - HEALTH AND WELFARE
ARTICLE 23 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE 22
ARTICLE 24 - JURY/MITNESS DUTY
ARTICLE 25 - JOB POSTING
ARTICLE 26 - MINIMUM ALLOWANCE
ARTICLE 27 - BULLETIN BOARD
ARTICLE 28 - JOB SECURITY,
ARTICLE 29 - TRANSFERS 28

ARTICLE 30 - CLASSIFICATION ADJUSTMENT 28
ARTICLE 31 - HEALTH AND SAFETY
ARTICLE 32 - UNIFORM ALLOWANCE
ARTICLE 33 - GENERAL
ARTICLE 34 - RETROACTIVITY
ARTICLE 35 - WAGES
ARTICLE 36 - DIGNITY IN THE WORKPLACE
ARTICLE 37 - DISCIPLINARY ACTION - VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN
ARTICLE 38 - PROTOCOL FOR MAJOR CHANGES IN SCHEDULF
ARTICLE 39 - DURATION 33
SCHEDULE A
LETTERS OF UNDERSTANDING:
Influenza Vaccinations
Benefits - Early Retirement
Students
Women's Advocate Language 40
Pay Equity Maintenance
Hairdresser Contracting Out42
1 in 4 Weekend Line Schedules
Temporary Increase in Hours for Part-Time Staff During Summer44
Part Time Minimum Guaranteed Hours45
Weekend On-Call Trial
Mutual Exchange of Shifts Trial
SCHEDULE B
Schedu'e of Benefits - Sun Life Policy 55430

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

(Here nafter referred to as the "Employer").

OF THE FIRST PART

- and -

UNIFORLOCAL 636

(Hereinafler referred to as the "Union").

OF THE SECOND PART.

ARTICLE 1 - GENERAL PURPOSE

1.01 The general purpose of the Agreement is to establish and maintain bargaining relations between the Employer and its employees, and to provide an orderly procedure for the prompt and equitable discosition of grievances, and set forth provisions relating to hours of work, wages and working conditions referred to berein.

ARTICLE 2 - RECOGNITION

- 2.01(a) The Employer recognizes the Union, as certified by the Ontario Labour Relations Board, as the exclusive bargaining agent for all of its employees who are employed at Woodingford Lodge. Woodstock, Ingersoll and Tillsonburg. save and except registered nurses, supervisors, persons above the rank of supervisor and office and clerical staff.
 - (b) "Full-time employee" means an employee who is regularly employed for more than twenty-four (24) hours per week. "Part-time employee" means an employee who is regularly employed for twenty-four (24) hours per week or less and students employed during the school vacation period.
 - Temporary simployee" means an employee who is hired to fill a vacancy due to illness, accident or leave of absence that is expected to exceed thirty (30) calendar days, but not expected to exceed twelve (12) months. If the reason for the vacancy still exists at that time, the Temporary cosition may be extended by mutual agreement or be reposted. The Employer will seek external temporary employees only after the internal job costing procedure has been exhausted. In the event of a layoff Temporary Employees will be released before any layoffs are effected.
 - (c) The Employer agrees to pay temporary employees as defined above according to the wage schedule of this Collective Agreement. The lay-off provisions, health and welfare provisions, and seniority provisions of the collective agreement do not apply to Temporary employees. Such amployees will receive payment in-liqu of banefits as per the collective agreement. Temporary employees are expected to complete their Temporary position and will only be considered for costed permanent positions after the Internal job costing procedure has been completed. Temporary employees shall pay union dues as set out in Article 11.

- (a) "Student" means an employee who is hired to work during summer vacation periods. To be recognized as a student the employee must present proof of enrolment in a post secondary institution with a minimum caseload equivalent to fulf-time status and be committed to returning to their studies in the upcoming semester. At the end of the work term the employee would be deemed terminated. The numbers of students hired will be as agreed to by the parties as early in each New Year as is possible. The terms and condition of employment of students will be as set out in the Letter of Agreement attached to this Collective Agreement. Students will be paid in accordance with the Student Classification Rate in Schedule 'A' and shall remit union dues.
- 2.02 The Employer will supply the Union Office and each Union Committee Member with a list of Department Heads and other members of management. The list will be revised as changes are made, and the revised copies forwarded to the Union office and to each Union Committee member.
- 2.03 Every person who is an employee has a right to freedom from discrimination in the workplace by the employer or agent of the employer or by another employee in accordance with the Onterio Human Rights Code, R.S.O.
 - No employee shall be discriminated against by either party because of her membership or activity in the Union or in the exercise of her rights under this Agreement.
- 2.04 The Union is recognized as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees and the Employer undertakes that it will not enter into any other agreement with employees as herein defined either individually or collectively which will conflict with any of the provisions of the Agreement.
- 2.05 Where the reminine pronoun is used in the Agreement, it shall be deemed to include the masculine and vice versa, where the context so requires
- 2.06 So long as a full-time position exists, there will be no splitting of that position into two or more part-time positions without the agreement of the Union, such agreement not to be unreasonably withheld.

ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 3.01 The Union recognizes that the management of the Lodge and the direction of the working forces are fixed exclusively in the Employer and without restricting the generality of the foregoing, the Union acknowledges that it is the exclusive function of the Employer to:
 - (a) Maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
 - (b) Hire, discharge, transfer, promote, demote, classify or assign or discipline employees provided that a claim of discriminatory transfer, promotion, demotion, classification, assignment or a claim that an employee has been discharged or disciplined without a reasonable just cause may be the subject of a grievance and dealt with as here nafter provided;
 - (c) Make and enforce and after from time to time reasonable rules and regulations to be observed by the employees. It is agreed that prior to aftering existing rules and regulations or making new rules and regulations, the Employer will inform the Union of the alterations. The Union is entitled to make submissions on any new rules and regulations about which it is informed at the Union/Employer meetings under Clause 5.92.
- 3.02 The Employer will not exercise these rights and functions in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this Collective Agreement or in a manner that is arbitrary or in bad faith.

ARTICLE 4 - STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

- 4.01 The Employer agrees that it will not cause or direct any lockout of the employees covered by the Agreement during the term of the Agreement or any extension thereof. The Union agrees that there shall be no strike during the term of this Agreement or any extension thereof.
- 4.02 The terms "lockout" and "strike" shall have the meaning set but in the ξaiκλα Reletions Act, as amérided.

ARTICLE 5 - UNION REPRESENTATION

- 5.01 The Union shall elect or otherwise select a Union Committee of three (3) employees and the Chairperson, with whom the Employer shall deal on all matters related to this Collective Agreement, including grievances, negotiations and arbitration.
- 5.02 The Emptoyer will meet with the Union Committee once a month, if requested, at a time mutually agreed upon. The party requesting the meeting shall provide the other party, at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the meeting, with an agenda of the items to be discussed. Either party may have an outside representative in alterdance at such meeting. As a courtesy where an outside representative will be in the attendance, the other party will be informed no later than the time at which the agenda of items is provided.
- 5.63 The Union shall clock or otherwise soloct five Union Representatives, one of whom shall be a pan-time employee for the purpose of assisting employees in the presentation of grievances in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 5.04 It is agreed that Union Representatives shall continue to perform their regular duties and responsibilities for the Employer and shall not leave their regular duties without having first secured permission from their immediate supervisor, whose permission will not be unreasonably withheld. Union Representatives requesting time off for the purpose of servicing grievances or attending the meetings referred to in 5.02 shall advise their immediate supervisor of their business and report to such supervisor the time of their return to work. Subject to the foregoing, Union Representatives servicing grievances and/or attending the meetings referred to in 5.02 during their regular working hours shall not suffer any deductions from their regular pay. Where a meeting occurs during a Union Representative's non-working hours, the parties may agree that such Representatives will be paid for time spent in the meeting.

In accordance with this understanding, it is agreed that:

- (a) Each member of the Union Committee shall receive his/her regular pay to a maximum of eight (8) hours in a day when in negotiating meetings with the Employer. Where an employee was scheduled to work on a negotiating day she shall be paid for all regularly scheduled work hours lost due to attendance at negotiating meetings with Representatives of the Employer up to arbitration. Where the employee was not scheduled on that day, she shall be paid as if she were at work. The Employer will provide an alternative day or days off in the same period if at all possible.
- (b) A Union Representative, the grievor(s) and where applicable under this Agreement, members of the Union Committee shall receive their regular pay for all regularly scheduled working neuro lost due to servicing grievances or attendance at grievance meetings (including meetings of

Grievance Settlement Officers appointed under Section 49 of the Labour Relations Act) with Representatives of the Employer up to and including conclusion.

- 5.05 The Union agrees to supply the Employer with the names of the Union Representatives and Union Committee Members and will keep such list up to date at all times.
- 5.06 The Employer shall provide an Office for use by the Union at Woodingford Lodge Woodstock. The Office shall come equipped with a lockable filing cabinet, desk, chair, computer (which shall have access to the scheduling system) printer and telephone.
- 5.07 The full-time Chairperson of the Union Committee will be scheduled to work the day shift only and, if possible. Monday through Eriday. The parties nereto agree that such scheduling will be done in accordance with staffing and scheduling requirements of the Chairperson's Department. The Union acknowledges that such scheduling is the exclusive right of the Employer and may not be taken up as a grievance.
- 5.08 An employee attending a course of instruction that has been mutually agreed upon with their manager, will not be required to use vacation time to attend said course.

ARTICLE 6 - COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

- 6.01 It is the mutual desire of the carties hereto that complaints of the employees be adjusted as quickly as possible. The employee involved shall take the matter up with her immediate supervisor within ten (10) working days after the circumstances giving rise to the complaint have occurred, or within sen (10) working days of the time at which the employee aught reasonably to have become aware of the circumstances giving rise to the complaint occurred.
- 5.02 Within five (5) working days after receiving the complaint as aforesaid, the immediate supervisor shall give the complaining employee a decision. Failing settlement or failing a response, the matter may then be taken up as a grievance within five (5) working days following the advice of the immediate. Supervisor's decision in the manner and sequence outlined in Article 7.
- 6.03 A Union Committee person or designate will be present during all warnings, counseling sessions and consultations regarding disciplinary actions and discharge. A copy of any warning to be placed in an employee's file must be copied to the Union Chairperson. The Employer will notify the Union prior to the discipline/discharge occurring.

ARTICLE 7 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 7.01 For the purpose of this Agreement, a grievance is defined as a difference arising between the parties relating to the interpretation, application, administration or alleged wollation of the Agreement including any questions as to whether a matter is arbitrable.
- 7.02 It is understood that an employee has no gnevance until sho has first given her immediate supervisor the opportunity of adjusting her complaint. Accordingly, Article 5 must first be complied with before the grievance procedure may be invoked. Where the grievance procedure is invoked it shall proceed in the following manner and sequence.

Step 1

The aggrieved employee, who may be accompanied by a Union Representative if she so requests, shall present her grievance in writing to her immediate supervisor. The grievance shall include the

nature of the grievance, the remedy sought and in addition, the employee will endeavour to set out the section or sections of the Agreement which are alleged to have been violated. The immediate supervisor shall deliver her decision in writing within five (5) working days following the presentation of the prevance to her Falling settlement

Step 2

Within five (5) working days after the decision in Step 1 is given, the employed, who may de accompanied by her Union Representative may submit the grevance in writing to the Manager of Operations or her designate and at that time discuss the grievance should they so choose. The Manager of Operations or her designate shall deliver her decision in writing within five (5) days following the presentation of the grievance.

Step 3

Within five (5) working days following the decision in Step 2, the employee may submit her grievance to the Employer for discussion at a meeting of the grievor, the Union Committee members, the Union Representative and a Committee appointed by the Employer. Such special meeting shall take place within ten (10) working days following the submission of the grievance to the Employer. A representative of Local 636 may attend the meeting, and the Employer may have such assistance as it desires. The decision of the Employer's representatives will be made known in writing within five (5) working days from the date on which the meeting was held and failing a sottlement, the grievance may then be referred to arotration if the request is made in writing within thirty (30) days after the grievance has been dealt with at such special meeting.

- 7.03 For the purpose of this article, reference to days relating to steps in the complaint, grievance and arbitration procedure shall exclude Saturdays, Sundays and paid holidays.
- 7.04 Where more than two (2) employees have similar grievances arising out of the same circumstances and each employee would be entitled to grieve separately, they may present a group grievance. A group grievance shall be subject to the complaint and grievance procedure set out in this Agreement.
- 7.05 The time limits set out in the complaint and grevance procedure may be extended by written mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 8 - POLICY GRIEVANCE

8.01 It is agreed that a grievance arising directly between the Employer and the Union shall be set out in writing and shall be originated at Step 3 of the grievance procedure.

Such a policy grievance shall be subject to the time limit set out with respect to that Step. It is understood however, that the provisions of this paragraph may not be used with respect to a grievance directly affecting an employee or employees, and that the regular grievance procedure shall not be thereby bypassed, except where the employee(s) has refused to file a grievance within the prescribed time limits after being so requested by the Union and the alleged violation of the Collective Agreement directly affects the interests of other employees.

ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

- 9.01 Failing settlement under the foregoing procedure of any gnevance between the parties arising from the interpretation, application, administral on or alleged violation of the Agreement, including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable, such grievance may be submitted to arbitration as hereinafter provided. If no written request for arbitration is received within 30 days after the decision under Step 3 is given, the grievance shall be deemed to have been abandoned.
- 9.02 When either party requests that any matter be submitted to arbitration as provided in the foregoing paragraphs, it shall make such request in writing addressed to the other party to this Agreement and shall at the same time appoint a nominee. Within ten (10) days thereafter, the other party shall appoint his nominee and the two (2) nominees shell agree upon a third person to act as Sole Arbitrator. If the two (2) nominees are unable to agree upon a third person within ten (10) days after the appointment of second nominee, then a third person shall be appointed by the Minister of Labour upon the request of either party.
- 9.03 No matter may be submitted to arbitration which has not been properly carried through all requisite steps of the grievance procedure within the time 'imits herein set out.
- 9.04 No person may be appointed as a nominee or arbitrator who has been involved in an attempt to negotiate or settle the grievance.
- 9.05 Each of the parties hereto will bear the expenses of the nominee appointed by it and the parties will share equally the expenses of the Sole Arbitrator. The proceedings of the Sole Arbitrator will be expedited by the parties hereto, and the decision of the Sole Arbitrator will be final and binding upon the parties and the employee or employees concerned.
- 9.06 The Sole Arbitrator shall not be authorized to make a decision inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement nor to after, modify, add to or amend any part of this Agreement.

9.07 Mediation

The parties agree that it is their intent to resolve grievances without recourse to srbitration, wherever possible. Therefore, notwithstanding the preceding, the parties may, upon mutual agreement, engage the services of a mediator in an effort to resolve the grievance and may extend the time limits for the request for arbitration. The parties will share equally the fees and expenses, if any, of the mediator

- (i) A request to utilize the services of a mediator must be submitted by either party within ten (10) working days of the response at Step 3.
- (ii) Mediation will be attended by a maximum of four (4) representatives of the Union and four (4) representatives of the Employer. It is understood that the grievor is also entitled to be present at mediation. Legal course will not be present at mediation.
- (iii) Any concessions, discussions or offers to settle the grievance which occur during mediation are without prejudice to each parties' position at arbitration.
- (iv) Time spent during regular working hours at mediation shall be paid at the employee's regular rate of pay.
- (v) Grievances not resolved at mediatron will be forwarded to arbitration in accordance with 9.02 above.

9.08 Grievance Commissioner

- (a) As an elternative to the regular arbitration procedure provided for in this Article, the parties may agree, in writing, to refer a grievance, or grievances, to a mediation/arbitration process. The Commissioner shall be selected by mutual agreement of the parties from the following list. Gail Brent, Gerry Lee.
- (b) Matters that the parties wish to submit to the Grievance Commissioner shall be of a nature that the facts can be submitted in an Agreed Statement of Fact. The parties will meet within thirty (30) calendar days of Step 3 to draw up the Agreed Statement of Fact.
- (c) Such Statement of Fact will be set out in writing by the parties and submitted to the Grievance Commissioner along with a copy of the grievance(s) to which the Statement of Fact relates to, and a copy of the Collective Agreement under which the grievance(s) is filed along with available dates. If the parties cannot agree on the Statement of Fact the other dispute resolution mechanisms can be used and no timeliness objection will be raised arising out of the delay in attempting to utilize the Grievance Commissioner.
- (a) The Chevance Commissioner shall have the power to attempt to find a mediated settlement to the grievance placed before him or her, and failing that may issue an award that binds the parties.
- (e) The hearing shall be he'd within sixty (60) calendar days of the parties' agreement to use this process and a requirement to file within arbitration time; ines.
- (f) The parties shall be limited to relying upon the matters set out in the Statement of Fact, and the provisions of the Collective Agreement. Each party shall be given a maximum of twenty (20) minutes for argument, and a further ten (10) minutes each for rebuttal.
- (g) Prior to hearing the chall arguments of the parties the Commissioner shall enquire as to the interest of the parties in mediatron. If there is an interest in mediation the parties may proceed with the mediation process or make their oral arguments and then move to mediation. In any event, the parties agree that in no case will the parties be prevented from making their oral arguments in this process prior to the end of the pay of the hearing.
- (h) Because of the informal nature of these proceedings the results shall be binding on the parties, but will not result in any precedent for future cases.
- (i) The decision of the Commissioner shall be confined to the grievance referred to him or her Such decision must be consistent with the provisions of this Agreement, and the Commissioner shall have no power to alter, modify or amend any part of this Agreement.
- (j) Where possible the parties can send as many grievances to the Commissioner in a single day as may reasonably be mediated and/or argued on that day.
- (k) The Commissioner shall render his or her decision in writing within ten (10) calendar days of the mediation/arbitration date.
- (I) It is understood and agreed that any grievance that is referred to a Commissioner cannot be unilaterally withdrawn from this process and referred to another process for resolution by the

- Employer or the Union after the statement of fact has been agreed to, either during the process, before a decision has been rendered by the Commissioner or any time thereafter.
- (m) The Union and the Employer shall each be responsible for one half of any fees or expenses charged by the Commissioner.

ARTICLE 10- DISCIPLINE CASES

- 10.01 A claim by an employee that she has been discharged without reasonable cause, shall be treated as a grievance if a written statement of such grievance is lodged with the Employer at Step 3 of the grievance procedure within ten (10) days after the date the discipline is effective; except that an employee who has not completed her probationary period, may be terminated on the basis of an assessment of suitability for employment with the Lodge, but which action may be taken up as a prievance.
- 10.02 A grievance as defined in the preceding paragraph may be settled under the grievance or arbitration procedure by:
 - (a) confirming the Employer's action in dismissing or suspending the employee lor-
 - (b) reinstating the employee with or without compensation for time lost, or
 - (c) by any other arrangement which may be deemed just and equitable by the parties or the Sole Arbitrator.
- 10.03 Management personnel, when imposing disciplinary action for a current incident, will not take into account any paor infractions which occurred more than fourteen (14) months previous to such incident.
- 10.04 An employee upon written request, shall be granted the opportunity to view her personnel file. Information to be viewed will include:
 - (a) application form;
 - (b) written warnings and evaluations, if any:
 - (c) Incident reports, if any

ARTICLE 11 - UNION SECURITY

The Employer will deduct Union Dues monthly for the term of this Agreement according to the following conditions:

- 11.01 All employees covered by the Agreement shall have Union Dues deducted monthly as a condition of employment. The amount of the regular monthly dues shall be those authorized by the Union in accordance with the provision of its by-laws and constitution and the Treasurer of the Union shall notify the Employer of any changes therein and such notification shall be the Employer's condusive authority to make the deductions specified.
- 11.02 Dues deductions shall become effective on the employees first pay. The deductions shall be made from each bi-weekly pay where there are sufficient funds and forwarded to the Pressurer of the Union in the same month as the deduction was made along with a list of employees from whom deductions.

were made showing the amounts deducted as well as the rate of pay. The Employer will, at the same time, advise the Union of the names of any employees who have been terminated or laid off in the preceding month and the names and classifications of any employees hired during the preceding month. T4 slips issued annually to employees shall show deductions made for Union dues.

- 11.03 It is further agreed that the Employer will notify the Union office in writing once each month, of the names, addresses, and classifications of all new employees hired the previous month who are subject to the Agreement. A representative of the Union shall be given an opportunity, without loss of pay, to interview the new employee(s) during the orientation day for a maximum of liventy (20) minutes. The Employer will coordinate the time of the meeting with employee(s) with the Union's Committee Chaircerson or her designate. The meeting will occur within the first twenty-one (21) days of the commencement of the employee(s) employment.
- 11.04 In consideration of the deducting and forwarding of the Union dues by the Employer, the Union agrees to indemnify and save harmless the Employer against any daims or liabilities arising out of or resulting from the operation of the Article.

ARTICLE 12 - SENIORITY

- 12.01 Senicrity is acquired when an employee has worked 576 hours of regular duties (excluding orientation). The Employer will make reasonable efforts to assign probationary employees to a unit. At or near the middle of the probationary period the employee shall be interviewed by the immediate supervisor or designate to evaluate their work performance. Upon successful completion of this probationary period, employees will be credited with senionity from the date of hire.
- 12.02 When two or more full-time employees are fired on the same date, their placement on the seniority list will be determined by the last three (3) digits in each employee's S.I.N. The Employee with the lowest number will be the person deemed to have the greatest seniority.

This protocol will apply to all employees hired on or after January 1, 2002.

In order to deal with any questions regarding the ranking of employees according to this protocol the Employer will forward to the Union Committee Chairperson or designate the last three digits of the S.I.N.'s of employees who appear on the list for the first time prior to the list being posted.

- 12.03 (a) Seniority for part-time employees will accrue in hours, **to a maximum of 1500** hours, **which equals** one (1) year
 - (b) Upon return to work following a statutory pregnancy and/or parental leave, a part-time employee will be credited with seniority equal to the average weekly number of hours actually worked by the employee during the previous twelve (12) months prior to the first day of the leave multiplied by the number of weeks of statutory pregnancy and/or parental leave, to a maximum of 1500 hours.
 - (c) Employees whose status changes from full-time to part-time shall have their seniority reflected in hours, with 1500 reflecting a completed year of service and 125 reflecting a completed month of service. Employees whose status changes from part-time to full-time shall have their seniority reflected as of date of hire.
- 12.04 In all cases of promotion, demotion, transfer, layoff, reduction in flours and recall following layoff, seniority shall govern provided that the senior employee possesses the necessary qualifications and ability to perform the work available.
- 12.05 Part-time and full-time seniority lists containing the names of all employees will be posted on the Union buildern board no fater than the 15th of March, June, September and December of each year. Each

seniority list will be based on the last complete pay period in the month prior to posting. The Employer agrees to supply the Local Union and Union Committee with a copy of the seniority lists as posted and updated. In addition, a list will be sent to the Local Union which includes names, addresses, postal codes and phone numbers.

- 12.06 Subject to the terms of the specified benefit plans, when an employee is laid off, and providing the employee has not found alternate employment:
 - (a) the Employer will continue to maintain premiums on behalf of the amployee until the tast day of the month following the third month in which the layoff starts
 - (b) persons laid off for a period longer than three (3) months will become exclusively responsible for the payment of all health and welfare premiums previously paid by the Employer for the following three (3) months.

12.07 Layoff and Recall

- (a) In the event of layoff, the Employer shall ayoff employees within their classification from the part-time or full-time senionty list, provided that there remain on the job employees who have the ability and qualifications to perform the work.
- (b) For the purposes of layoff, full-time and part-time sen crity lists are deemed to be separate except as may be amended below.
- (c) An employee who is subject to layoff shall have the right to either;
 - i) accept the layoff; or
 - It) displace an emoloyee who has lesser bargaining unit seniority, and is of the same status (full-time or part-time) in a lower or identical paying dissification in the bargaining unit if the employee originally subject to layoff is qualified for and can perform the duties of the identical or lower paying classification without training other than orientation.

Such employee so displaced shall be laid off and may bump an employee who is of the same status (full-time or part-time), and who is a less senior employee in a lower or identical paying classification in the bargaining unit if the employee originally subject to layoff is qualified for and can perform the duties of the lower or identical paying classification without training other than orientation. Such employee so displaced shall be laid off.

- where there are no employees with less sen crity in lower or identical paying classifications, a taid off employee will have the right to displace an employee with less seniority in another higher paying classification provided she is qualified for and can perform the duties without training other than orientation. Such employee so displaced shall be laid off and subject to the language in (c) if paragraph (2) two.
- iv) where a full-time employee cannot bump another full-time employee in accordance with the above, she can displace a part-time employee in an equal or lower paying classification who is less senior provided she is qualified for and can perform the duties of the dissification without training other than orientation. Such part-time employee so displaced shall be laid off and shall be out field to the

rights as set out in (ii) above. A part-time employee who cannot bump another part-time employee shall likewise have the right to displace a less senior full-time employee provided she is qualified for and can perform the duties of the classification without training other than prientation. Such full-time employee so displaced shall be laid off and shall be contitled to the rights set out in (ii) above

The decision of the employee to choose (i), (ii), (iii) or the above shall be given in writing to Human Resources within seven (i) calendar days following the notification of layoff. Employee failing to do so will be deemed to have accepted the layoff. Any other employee subsequently bumped must exercise their bumping rights within three (3) days of their being bumped.

- orientation is defined as an opportunity for the Employee to advise the bumbing employee of any particular requirements, procedures or aspects of the job and for the bumping employee to become familier with the job processes and requirements. It is not a training period
- 12.08 (a) An employee shall have the opecuturity of recall from a layoff to an available opening, in order of seniority provided she has the qualifications and ability to perform the work without training other than orientation. For clarity, in all matters of posting (permanent or temporary positions) the position(s) will be posted first. Applicants currently working, as well as those on layoff, will be considered in accordance with the job posting procedure, Article 25. A laid off employee shall retain the rights of recall for a period of thirty (30) months from the date of layoff.
 - (b) In determining the ability of an employee to perform the work for the purposes of the paragraph, above, the Employer shall not act in an arbitrary manner.
 - (c) In the event that a layoff commenced on the day immediately following a baid holiday, an employee otherwise qualified for holiday pay shall not be disentitled thereto solely because of the day on which the layoff commenced.
 - (d) No new employees shall be hired until all those laid off have been given an opportunity to return to work and have failed to do so, in accordance with the loss of seniority provision, or have been found unable to perform the work available.
 - (e) It is the sole responsibility of the employee who has been faid off to notify the Employer of her intention to return to work within five (5) working days (exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and paid holidays) after being notified to do so by registered mail pursuant to the application of Article 12.08, addressed to the last address on record with the Employer (which notification shall be deemed to have been received on the second day following the date of mailing) and to return to work within seven (7) working days after being notified. The notification shall state the job to which the employee is eligible to be received and the date and time at which the employee shall report for work. The employee is solely responsible for her proper address being on record with the Employer. Employees recalled to temporary positions as a result of being the successful applicant are entitled to refuse such offer without losing their recall rights. Employees recalled to permanent positions as a result of being the successful applicant will be advised that the recall satisfies the requirements for recall in the Collective Agreement and that they will not be entitled to further recall.
 - (f) When a laid off employee bids for and is successful in obtaining a posted permanent position, she shall have no further recall rights.

- (g) Employees on leyoff are responsible for maintaining the necessary qualification for performing the work of the classification from which they are laid off. If the Employee lays off employees from a particular department, the employees will be considered qualified for purposes of recall in that department during their entire recall period, unless absolutely prohibited by law.
- 12.09 Persons on layoff shall be deemed to have applied for all such jobs while they retain recall rights.

12.10 Notice of Lavoff

in the event of a proposed layoff at the Lodge of a permanent or long term nature the Employer shall:

- (r) provide the Union with no less than three (3) months' written notice of this proposed layoff; and
- (ii) provide to the affected employee(s), written notice of layoff, or pay in lieu thereof in accordance with the Employment Standards Act
- NOTE (1): Where a proposed layoff results in the subsequent dispfacement of any member(s) of the bargaining unit, the original notice to the Union provided in (i) above shall be considered notice to the Union and any affected employee(s) of any subsequent layoff.
- NOTE (2): A layoff of a long term nature is defined as a layoff for a period of more than twelve (12) weeks.
- 12.11. Grievances concerning layoffs and recalls shall be initiated at Step 3 of the Grievance Procedure.

12.12 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall lose all service and seniority and shall be deemed terminated if she:

- (a) quits;
- (b) is discharged and is not reinstated under the terms of this Agreement;
- (c) has been laid off for thirty (30) calendar months;
- (d) fails without reasonable cause to report for work within seven (7) days after being notified by the Employer, by registered mail to her last known address following a layoff, or fails without reasonable cause to advise the Employer within five (5) days of her intention to report for work pursuant to the notification:
- (e) utilizes any leave of absence for purposes other than for which the leave was granted or fails to return to work after expiration of a leave of absence without providing a reason satisfactory to the Employer.
- (f) is absent from scheduled work for a period of three (3) or more consecutive working days without notifying the Employer unless the employee provides reasons satisfactory to the Employer for her failure to notify the Employer.

ARTICLE 13 - HOURS OF WORK

13.01 The normal hours of work shall be eight (8) continuous hours, hereinafter referred to as a "shift", daily with thirty (30) minutes allowed without loss of pay in each shift for a meal. For shifts of less than eight (8) hours but more than five (5) hours daily thirty (30) minutes will be allowed without loss of pay for a

meal. There shall be one (1) fifteen minute rest period permitted for shifts of four (4) hours or more and there shall be two (2) fifteen minute rest periods permitted in each eight (8) hour shift.

- 13.02 Employees will not be scheduled for a shift of less than four (4) hours.
- 13.03 Overtime shall be paid or compensating time off will be given at the rate of time and one half (1.½) for all nours worked in excess of the normal scheduled shift, or in excess of eighty (80) hours during any two (2) week pay period. Overtime shall apply to all hours which an employee is required to work on her scheduled day off. All overtime for employees shall be equalized between employees based on seniority and rotation through seniority. All overtime must be approved in advance by the employees' immediate supervisor.
- 13.04 There shall be a minimum of sixteen (16) hours off when changing shifts, except for part-time, employees who may otherwise agree.
- 13.05 Permanent and temporary full-time employees will not be required to take time off in lieu of overtime. Permanent and temporary full-time employees at any one time between January 1st and December 1st can continually accumulate up to a maximum of forty (40) hours effective January 1, 2008 of authorized time to be taken as compensating time off at a time to be mutually arranged between the employee and the Employer. All overtime accumulated as of December 1st in each year shall be baid on the last pay prior to Christmas, except where written supervisory approval to carry such accumulated time over to the following year has been received.
- 13.08. Employees will not be required to work more than five (5) consecutive days without their consent.
- 13.07 The Employer shall make every reasonable effort to arrange shift schedules in order that a full-time employee will be allowed a minimum of every second weekend off and a part-time employee will be allowed at least one weekend off per month.
- 13.08 Schedules of work shifts shall be posted at least six (6) weeks in advance and remain posted for the duration of the schedule. A printed copy of the original schedule will be provided to the union office. The Lodge will endeavour to provide as much advance notice as is practicable of a change in the posted schedule. Changes to the posted work schedule shall be brought to the attention of the affected employee(s). Where less than forty-eight (48) hours of notice is given personally to the employee, time and one half (1.1/2) of the employee's regular straight time hourly rate will be paid for all hours worked on the first shift of her sew schedule.

Part time schedules will be posted in such a way as to assign available hours to part-time employees in each department according to their seniority. For greater clarity all part-time employees will receive thirty two (32) neurs of scheduled work per pay period to the extent possible, and then available additional hours will be assigned first to the most senior employees in each department in descending order.

- 13.09 (a) The Employer will determine the maximum number of part-time employees in each department that will be eligible to request that they not be assigned additional hours in accordance with Article 13.08 over the course of a year. Employees will be eligible to apply for such a reduced shift by November 1th of each year. Selection will be on the basis of seniority and will apply for the following calendar year.
 - (b) The Employer will determine a maximum number of full-time employees in each department that will be eligible to work nine (9) shifts per pay period over the course of a calendar year. Employees will be eligible to apply for such a reduced shift by November 1st of each year.

Selection will be on the basis of seniority and will apply for the following calendar year. Vacation pay and holiday pay will be prorated during the course of the requeed year.

- A written request for mutual exchange of shifts must be made three (3) days prior to the shift to the Department Head or designate, whose authorization shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Department Head or designate will respond within one (1) day of the request. The Employer shall not be responsible for any overtime premium that might arise as a result of the mutual exchange of shifts. The intent of a mutual exchange shall not be for the purpose of changing lines. There will be a maximum of two (2) give-aways per month for part-time employees, to a maximum of twelve (12) per calendar year, which may, at the employee's request, be deducted from the employee's vacation time allotment. There will be no give-aways permitted between Canada Day and Labour Day each year.
- (d) A request by two (2) part-time employees in the same classification for a mutual exchange of work areas on the same shift on the same day may be submitted to the Department Head or designate for approval, it being understood that such request will not be approved if it disrupts continuity of care for residents.
- 13.10 If an employee is ill and therefore unable to report for her regular scheduled shift she will notify her Supervisor or designate, to that effect, except in extenuating circumstances, at least one (1) hour prior to the start of her scheduled day shift, and at least two (2) hours prior to the start of a scheduled afternoon or night shift.
- 13.11 Where the Employer determines that an employee has to be transferred from one site to another, the Employer will first seek Volunteers. Where there is more than one (1) volunteer the Employer shall select the most senior qualified applicant. Should no volunteer be found, the Employer shall select an individual from the classification required who is the least senior employee working at that time. Such employee shall be paid a travel allowance as per Article 33.03 based on the set distance from the "home" site to the new site, or the Employer will provide transportation, at the employee's option. The employee will be paid as if she had worked her full schoolied shift.
- 13.12 Written requests for time off will be considered at the discretion of the employee's Supervisor or designate, who will respond within two (2) weeks of the request, providing the request is made in excess of two (2) weeks prior to the date requested. If the request is approved the vacant shifts will be filled using the established call-in procedure. For requests made less than two weeks of the requested date, the Supervisor will have the discretion to use the call-in procedure or have the employee find their own replacement.
- 13.13 Part-time employees shall be required to accept a minimum of one call-in per month. Part-time employees may notify the employer in writing if they are unavailable for call-ins a maximum of four times (4 months) in a calendar year, with the exception of July and August.

ARTICLE 14 - SHIFT PREMIUM

14.01 The Employer agrees to pay all employees an off-shift premium of sixty-five (65) cents per hour when the majority of hours of the shift fall between 4.00 o'clock p.m. one day and 5.00 o'clock a.m. of the next day. The Employer agrees to pay all employees a weekend premium of seventy (70) cents per hour on all hours worked between Friday 11:00 p.m. and Sunday 11:00 p.m.

ARTICLE 15 - RESPONSIBILITY PAY

15.01 When an employee is assigned to relieve in a supervisory position for one shift or greater, she shall be paid a lead hand premium of len percent (10%) in addition to her regular rate, retroactive to the original time of assignment.

ARTICLE 16 - PAID HOLIDAYS

16.01 Employees who otherwise qualify shall receive the following paid holidays at the employee's regular straight time hourly rate of pay.

New Year's Day Family Day Good Friday Baster Sunday Victoria Day Canada Day Thanksgiving Day Remembrance Day Christmas Day Boxing Day Labour Day Civic Holiday

- 16.02 If one of the holidays referred to above occurs on a full-time employee's regular day off or during her vacation, the employee will reneive a lieu day with pay within the ninety (90) day period immediately after the holiday.
- 16.03 (a) In order for a full-time employee to qualify for holiday pay, the employee must work her regularly scheduled work day immediately preceding and immediately succeeding a holiday unless excused because of illness or other reasonable excuse.
 - Where a holiday falls while a full-time employee is on paid sick leave she shall receive holiday pay less the sick pay to which she is entitled.
 - (b) A part-time employee is eligible for heliday pay if she has earned wages and/or vacation pay in the four (4) weeks before the week in which the holiday falls, provided the employee works her scheduled shift immediately preceding and immediately succeeding a holiday, unless excused by the Employer because of illness or other reasonable excuse.
 - Holiday pay for part-time employees is calculated by taking the total amount of regular wages and vacation pay payable to the employee in the four weeks before the week in which the holiday falls and dividing this total by (20) twenty.
 - (c) Should an employed be absent on account of illness from her scheduled shift on the paid holiday or for her scheduled shift immediately preceding or immediately succeeding a holiday, the employee must present a Doctor's certificate dated for the period of illness, in order to qualify for holiday pay. Upon provision of the original receipt, the Employee shall reinhourse the employee for the fee charged by the Doctor for the Doctor's certificate.
 - An employee who agrees to work on a paid holiday and, without reasonable grounds, does not report to work is not entitled to holiday pay or a lieu day. However, an employee who has worked her preceding and subsequent shift and has reasonable grounds for not reporting to work on the holiday will maintain her entitlement to holiday pay, but will not be entitled to a lieu day.
- 16 C4 (a) A full-time employee who is required to work on any of the holidays will receive either;
 - (i) Pay at the rate of one and one half (1 ½) the employee's regular straight time hourly rate of pay for work performed on such holiday in addition to the holiday pay; or

(i) Subject to the second sentence, pay at the rate of one and one half (1.1%) the employee's regular straight time hourly rate of pay for work performed on such holiday and an alternative day off with pay within ninety (90) days following the holiday; such lieu day off with pay to be mutually arranged by the employee and the Employer. Where a full-time employee is scheduled to work on any of Christmas Day, Boxing Day and/or New Year's Day, the lieu day with pay will be scheduled on a day that falls during the period from December 20 to January 4, unless the employee and the Employer mutually arrange an alternate day off in advance of the schedule being created.

If the full-time employee only works part of her shift on the paid hotiday, she will not be entitled to a lieu day but will be paid premium pay, calculated at one and one-half (1 ½) times her regular wages for the nours eclually worked on the paid holiday in addition to holiday pay.

- (b) A part-time employee who is required to work on any of the above designated holidays will be peid at the rate of time and one-half (1, 1/2) her regular straight time hourly rate of pay for all hours worked on the holiday in addition to any holiday pay she may be otherwise entitled to under Article 16.03.
- 16.05 A shift that begins or ends during the twenty-four (24) hour period of the above holidays where the majority of hours worked falls within the holiday shall be deemed to be work performed on the holiday for the full period of the shift. Likewise, a shift that degins or ends during the twenty-four (24) hour period of the above holidays, where the minority of the hours worked falls within the holiday shall be deemed to be work performed on a regular shift for the full period of the shift and no premium shall be paid for any hours worked on such shift.

ARTICLE 17 · VACATIONS

- 17.01 (a) Before February 1 in each year, employees shall submit, in confidence, their preference for vacations as per the Employers established process. The determination of the number of employees in a department who can be away on vacation at any one time shall be at the sole discretion of the Department Head, such discretion will not be exercised in an unreasonable or arbitrary manner. Where more employees in a department request a specific week than the Department Head ill allow to be away at the same time, the more senior employees shall be granted their preference. The Employer shall post a vacation schedule no later than March 1.
 - (b) The Employer will respond to vacation requests other than those covered under 17.01 (a) within two (2) weeks of the request providing the request is made in excess of two (2) weeks prior to the commencement of the vacation.
- 17.02 Vacation entitlement is based on service from the employee's date of hire. Employees' vacation entitlement will be calculated on their anniversary date in the calendar year and will be credited to the employee on Jenuary 1 of that year. Vacation will be taken during the vacation year in which it is earned subject to clause 17.10.
- 17 (3 (a) Vacation requests from Canada Day up to and including Labour Day shall be up to a maximum of two (2) full calendar weeks. Employees with more than 22 years' continuous service or who attain 22 years' continuous service during the vacation calendar year, shall be entitled to three (3) weeks ivacation from Canada Day up to and including Labour Day.
 - (b) During the period between Canada Day up to and including Labour day, employees with up to twenty (20) years of seniority may take up to a maximum of five (5) days of their summer.

vacation allotment as single days, and employees with twenty (20) or more years of continuous service or who attain twenty (20) years continuous service during the vacation calendar year, may take up to a maximum of seven (7) days of their summer vacation allotment as single days, provided that no more than two (2) of such single days are taken on weekends.

- 17.04. In the event of the death of an employee, the employee's estate shall be entitled to receive such vacation pay as may stand to the credit of the employee.
- 17.05 An employee who is on a pregnancy, parental or emergency leave of absence as defined by the Employment Standards Act, has the right to defer taking vacation entitlement until the leave of absence expires.
- 17.06 An employee who is absent from work for the following reasons shall have her vacation time proportionately adjusted to reflect same:
 - twenty-four(24) months while on WSIB.
 - on long term disability benefits, or
 - on a leave of absences for more than six (6) months.

(Full-time Employees)

- 17.07 Full-time employees shall be entitled to vacation pay on the following basis:
 - (1) Full-time employees with less than one (1) year of service shall receive vacation with pay on a pro-rate basis from date of hire.
 - (2) Full-time employees completing one (1) year of continuous service shall receive two (2) weeks vacation with pay.
 - (3) Full-time employees completing two (2) years of continuous service shall receive three (3) weeks vacation with pay
 - (4) Full-time employees completing six (6) years of continuous service shall receive four (4) weeks vacation with pay
 - (5) Full-time employees completing fourteen (14) years of continuous service shall receive five (5) weeks vacation with pay
 - (6) Effective January 1, 2017 full-time employees completing twenty (20) years of continuous service shall receive six (6) weeks vacation with pay.
- 17.08 A full-time employee who becomes sick immediately prior to the start of her scheduled vacation and the sickness runs into such scheduled vacation cered, preventing her from taking vacation, shall have the said vacation period transferred to sick leave and shall have her vacation rescheduled after all other vacation periods have been granted, provided the employee provides satisfactory evidence to her Department Head of such illness. If during the employee's vacation she becomes incapacitated and is confined to bed under the care of a medical doctor, the duration of such confinement shall be considered as sick time and any unused vacation will be rescheduled. The employee is responsible for notifying the Department Head of such Incapacitation when it occurs, and providing upon her return she submits a certificate signed by a medical doctor stating that she was incapacitated and confined to bed under the doctor's care, for the period to be considered as sick time.

- 17.09 Where a full-time employee is nospitalized because of sinkness or injury during her scheduled vacation period the number of days during which she was hospitalized shall be restored to her vacation credit. The employee shall be compensated for those days pursuant to Article 18.
- 17.10 A full-time employee who has vacation earned and not taken in the vacation year for which it is earned may, with the approval of her Department Head, carry over a maximum of five (5) working days' vacation with pay to the following year, unless the Department Hoad is unable to grant an employees' vacation request. The request to the Department Head shall be in writing on or before November 1. There shall be no cash in lieu of annual vacations.
- 17.11 If employment terminates for just cause, resignation or retirement and the employee has taken more vacation time than the employee has earned, the overpayment will be deducted from the employee's final pay.

(Part-Time Employees).

- 17.12 Part-time employees shall receive vacation pay according to the following schedule.
 - (a) Employees with less than two (2) years' continuous service shall receive four percent (4%) vacation pay and in addition will be ontitled to time off in the amount of two (2) weeks
 - (b) Employees with more than two (2) years continuous service but less than six (6) years of continuous service shall receive six percent (6%) vacation pay and in addition will be entitled to time off in the amount of three (3) weeks
 - (c) Employees with more than six (6) years' continuous service but less than fourteen (14) years of continuous service shall receive eight percent (6%) vacation pay and in addition will be entitled to time off in the amount of four (4) weeks.
 - (d) Effective January 1, 2017 employees with more than fourteen (14) years of continuous service but less than twenty (20) years of continuous service shall receive ten percent (10%) vacation pay and in accition will be entitled to time off in the amount of five (5) weeks
 - (e) Effective January 1, 2017 employees completing eventy (20) years of continuous service shall receive twelve percent (12%) vacation pay and in addition will be entitled to time off in the amount of six (6) weeks.
- Note: Vacation shall be defined such that one (1) week of vacation equals to seven (7) consecutive days off. The annual vacation time all otment for partitime employees is calculated by multiplying the employee's applicable number of weeks of vacation time entitlement by twenty-four (24) hours. When a week of vacation time is requested and approved before the schedule is posted, twenty-four (24) hours will be deducted from the employee's allotment. When a day of vacation is requested and approved before the schedule is posted, four (4) hours will be deducted from the employee's allotment. When vacation is requested and approved after the schedule is posted, the actual number of hours of the employee's scheduled shift(s) will be deducted from the employee's allotment.
- 17.13 Vacation pay for part-time employees will be paid on the first pay day in June and November.

ARTICLE 18 - INCOME PROTECTION - SICK DAYS AND SHORT TERM

(Full-time Employees)

- 18.01 Each full-time employee who has completed their probationary period shall be entitled to eight (8) paid suck days per calendar year (pro-rated during the first year of employment) to be applied to absences arising from non-occupational illnesses or injuries that occur during the year. These days cannot be carried over into the next calendar year and there is no cash surrender value at termination or retirement of any unused paid sick days.
- 18.02 On the first (1°) day of absence due to hospitalization (due to illness, surgery or other procedure that requires admission to the hospital, including day surgical procedures), short term income protection, in accordance with the following schedule, is available to active full-time employees who have completed their probationary period if acceptable medical documentation is provided in accordance with clause 18.05.

Insured Weeks

Length of Service	Ful. Ş <u>alary</u>	66 2/3 of Salary
After completion of probationary period but less than 1 year	1	16
1 year but less than 2 years	2	15
2 years but less than 3 years	3	14
3 years but less than 4 years	4	13
4 years but less than 5 years	5	12
5 years but less than 6 years	7	10
€ years but less than 7 years	9	8
7 years but less than 8 years	11	6
8 years but less than 9 years	13	4
Over 9 years	17	O O

- 18.03 If an employee is not hospitalized as per clause 18.02 and their eight (8) past sick days are exhausted, short term income protection benefits will be provided according to (i). (ii) and (iii) below. To be eligible, medical documentation must be provided in accordance with 18.05 and dated for the date of disability.
 - i) from the second (2nd) day of absence for the first (1th) occurrence, and
 - ii)—from the third (3°) day of absence for the second (2°) occurrence, and
 - ii) from the fourth (4th) day of the third (3th) and subsequent occurrence in a calendar year.
- 18.04 Employees with less than nine (9) years of full-time service may use accrued vacation or banked (mellio top up their salary to 100% during the seventeen (17) week income protection period.
- 18.05 To be eligible for short term income protection, employees must provide their Supervisor and/or the Employee Health Coordinator with a certificate from their treating regulated health professional and dated for the period of disability. The documentation must include the following, where possible:
 - the expected Return to Work date or curation of apsence;
 - ii) recommended restrictions and duration,
 - iir) prognosis for a full recovery to resume the essential duties of their job.

Short term income continuance for a prolonged absence for full-time employees is contingent upon: the employee co-operating fully with the Early Return to Work Policy and Procedure and the Joint Return to Work Committee Guidelines.

A Doctor's certificate/medical las may be required by the Employer, shall be paid for by the Employer should an employee's physician charge such an extra fee for such service not covered by O.H.I.P.

18.06 The maximum of short term income protection for any non-occupational illnesses or injunes will be sever-teen (17) weeks from the date of the disability. The maximum short term income protection.

available in any calendar year, regardless of the number of separate incidents of absence, is seventeen (17) weeks. In the event an employee is in receipt of short term income protection at the end of a calendar year, short term income protection will be carried over. The seventeen (17) weeks of benefit will not be re-instated until the employee has returned to active employment for a minimum of five (5) consecutive scheduled days.

- 18.07 Where a full-time employee has been granted malernity, eave or any other leave of absence without pay. Short Term Income Protection Plan shall not apply during the period of leave of absence except as provided under the Ontario Employment Standards Act.
- 18.08 Refer to Article 17.08 regarding being transferred to sick loave while on vacation.

ARTICLE 19 - PERCENTAGE IN LIEU OF BENEFITS

(Part-time Employees)

Part-time employees not enrolled in the OMERS Pension P an shall receive, in addition to their regular straight time hourly rates, a thirteen percent (13%) add-on payment in lieu of health and welfare cenefils and "sick days" which are paid to full-time employees except those specifically provided to part-time employees in this Agreement. It is understood and agreed that this add-on payment will not be included for the purpose of computing any premium or overtime payments. After ratification part-time employees joining the OMERS Pension Plan will receive an in lieu of benefits of seven percent (7%) and part-time employees currently enrolled in the OMERS Pension Plan will receive a percentage in feu of ten percent (10%). Effective January 1, 2005, the percentage in lieu will increase to fourteen percent (14%) for part-time employees not in the OMERS Pension Plan and employees in the OMERS Pension Plan will receive eight percent (8%) in lieu of benofits.

Effective April 1, 2005, as awarded by Arbitrator Wes Rayner, the preceding paragraph is to be applied as follows:

- (a) Part-time employees not enrolled in the OMERS Pension Plan will receive a percentage in lieu of fourced percent (14%).
- (b) Part-time employees enrolled in the OMERS Pension Plan shall receive a percentage in lieu of eleven percent (11%).
- (c) The three percent (3%) reduction in the in lieu shall be used by the Employer as a contribution toward the Employer's required contribution of the OMERS Pension Plan.
- (d) Part-time employees enrolled in the OMERS Pension Plan shall be responsible for the entirety of the required employee's contribution to the Pension Plan.

ARTICLE 20 - WORKPLACE SAFETY AND INSURANCE BOARD

- 20.01 A full-time employee absent due to an occupational illness or injury and who is in receipt of Workplace Safety and Insurance Board beneats, may request the Employer to make up the difference between the amount of Workplace Safety and Insurance Board benefits paid and the amount of income to which the employee is entitled under the short term protection plan.
- 20.02 A full-time employee who is absent from work as a result of an illness or injury sustained at work and who has been awaiting approval of a claim for Workplace Safety and Insurance Board benefits for a little of the control of the control

period longer than one (1) complete pay period may apply to the Employer for payment equivalent to the lessor of the benefit he/she would receive from the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board if his/her claim was approved, or the benefit to which he/she would be entitled under the short term sick portion of the disability income plan. Payment will be provided only if the employee provided evidence of disability satisfactory to the Employee and a written undertaking satisfactory to the Employee that any payments will be refunded to the Employee following final determination of claim by the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board, if the claim for Workplace Safety and Insurance Board benefits is not approved, the monles paid as an advance will be applied towards the benefits to which the employee would be entitled under the short term portion of the disability income plan. Any payment under this provision will continue for a maximum of seventeen (17) weeks.

20.03 The Employer and the Union agree that they mutually desire to co-operate in a modified work program, for the purpose of providing rehabilitation employment to disabled bargaining unit employees unable to perform their regular work due to an occupational injury or illness as provided under the Workplace Safety and Insurance Board Ast

The parties agree to the terms and conditions set out in the Return to Work Committee's Torms of Reference. Any changes to the Terms of Reference shall be mutually agreed upon.

ARTICLE 21 - LONG TERM DISABILITY

- 21.01 The Employer agrees to pay one-hundred percent (100%) of the billed premiums of disability insurance offered by the Employer's insurance company. The basic benefits are as follows.
- 21.02 The plan provides for all full-time employees who have completed their probationary period to be eligible to apply for a long term disability benefit. After a qualifying period of one-hundred nineteen (119) calendar days of continuous disability the employee will be eligible for Long Term Disability payments in the amount of seventy-five percent (75%) of their monthly earnings rounded to the nearest dollar on date of disability to a maximum of \$6,000.00 per month.
- 21.03 The Employer shall maintain the benefits of a full-time employee who is receiving long term disability benefits as long as she remains an employee.
- 21.94 A full-time employee who is receiving payment under the long term disability plan shall continue to accrue seniority.

ARTICLE 22 - HEALTH AND WELFARE

For the purpose of this Article, "spouse" is defined to include a same-sex partner.

- 22.01 The Employer shall pay one-hundred percent (100%) of the prenium cost of health benefits. A summary of the cenefits is attached as hereto and forming a part hereof as Schedule "B". Such plan is available to all eligible full-time employees.
- 22.02 The Employer shall be required to pay eighty (80%) of the premium cost of the Dental Plan. The employee's portion of the premium is deducted from their bi-weekly pay. A summary of the benefits is attached as hereto and forming a part hereof as Schedulo 'B'. Such plan is available to all digible full-time employees. Should an employee not be receiving an income from the Employer, she will construe to be responsible for paying the employee portion of the premium costs for the Dental Plan. The Employer shall deduct any outstanding payments upon the employee's return to work at the rate of \$20 per bi-weekly pay.

- 22.03 Mandatory generic drug coverage is provided through the Employer's benefit carrier. Where an employee medically requires a drug other than the lowest priced equivalent one available, the employer will cover the cost up to \$40 for the completion of the benefit carrier's exception form.
- 22.04 Orthodontics (for decendent children under age 21), Crowns, Caps and Denture Fabrication a self-insured benefit, which provides a maximum once per iffetime coverage of \$800 per family paid on presentation of receipts and taxable at the end of the year as earnings.
- 22.05 The Employer shall maintain benefits, described in the article, of a full-time employee who is in receipt of short term income protection or who is in receipt of WSIB disability benefits as long as she remains an employee.

22.06 O.M.E.R.S. Pension

The Employer participates in a consion plan under the provisions of the Ontario Municipal Employees Retirement System Act. It is a condition of employment that each full-time employee becomes a member of the Ontario Municipal Employees Retirement System contributing payments as required by the Act by payroil deduction. The Employer will contribute an amount to the Fund as required from time to time by the trustees of said Fund.

22.07 As the Employer is not the insurer of the insured benefits set out in this Article 22.01 and 22.02 herein (both summarized in Schedule 3), its responsibility is limited to remitting the Employer's share of the related premium costs for such benefit plans.

ARTICLE 23 - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- 23.01 Upon request to the Employer an employee shall be granted a compassionate leave of absence of five (5) days with pay for scheduled shifts missed as a result of the application of this clause in the event of a ceath of a spouse, common-law spouse, same sex spouse/partner, child or step-child, parent or step-parent. One of the pays shall include the day of the funeral and/or equivalent service.
 - Upon request to the Employer an employee shall be granted a compassionate leave of absence of three (3) days with pey for scheduled shifts missed as a result of the application of this clause in the event of a death of a brother, sister, mother-in-law, father-in law, grandparents, grandchild, daughter-in law, or son-in law. One of the days shall include the day of the funeral and/or equivalent service.
- 23.02 An employee shall be granted one (1) day off without toss of pay in order to attend the funeral of a sister-in-law, brother-in-law, aunt, uncle, grandparents-in-law, niece or nephew.
- 23.03 It is understood and agreed that a bereaved employee may request and be granted additional time off without pay for the purpose of travel and/or other matters related to the estate of the deceased.
- 23.04 Where an employee is granted compassionate leave during a scheduled vacation, such eligible days shall be deemed compassionate eave and the applicable vacation days will be returned to the employee's bank.
- 23.05 Leave of absence for Union business shall be given without pay up to an aggregate maximum for all employees of eighty (80) days. The eighty (80) days shall be the maximum for full-time and part-time employees combined. Such leaves shall be subject to the following conditions:

- (a) Not more than five (5) employees at the Lodge are absent on any such leave at the same time, and not more than two (2) employees from any one Department. The Employer recognizes that from time to time more than two (2) employees may be selected from a single Department. In such a case the Employer will relax the limitation on more than two (2) employees from a single Department provided that the leave can be approved without undue impact on the operation of the Lodge.
- (b) A request must be made in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the commencement of the function for which leave is requested. Where it is impossible to provide such written notice the Employer will nonetheless consider such request and shall not unreasonably deny the leave.
- 23.06 Employees on Union leave of absence will be paid for such leave by the Employer. The Union shall reimburse the Employer for all such wages and benefits paid within thirty (30) days of its receipt of an account from the Employer.

23.0 / Elected Office

Upon application by the Union, the Employer will grant a leave of absence without pay to an employee elected or appointed to a Full-time Union position for a period of three (3) years. Such term may be extended by mutual agreement. Health and We fare Benchts as set out in Article 22 (save and except for Sick Ceave, Life Insurance, AD&D and LTD) shall continue in effect and be paid for by the Employer in accordance with the Collective Agreement, and that cost will be reimbursed to the Employer by the Union. The Employer will continue to pay the employee's wages as if she were at work, including pension contributions, provided the Union reimburses the Employer for the cost of wages, benefits and pension. The Union will be responsible for the provision of the employee's WSIB coverage. The employee's seniority will continue to accrue during an approved leave under this article.

23.08 The Employer agrees to pay into a special fund \$3000 annually for the purpose of providing paid education leave. Such leave will be for upgrading the employee's skills in all aspects of trade union functions. Such moneys are to be paid annually into a trust fund established by the National Union. UNIFOR and sent to the following address:

UNIFOR National Treasurer 205 Placer Court Toronto, Ontario M2H 3H2

23.09 Pregnancy/Parental Leave

- (a) Pregnancy leave will be granted in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Standards Act, except where amended in this provision
- (b) The service requirement for eligibility for maternity leave shall be thirteen (13) weeks of continuous service before the expected date of 6 rth.
- (c) The employee shall give written notification two (2) weeks prior to the commencement of the leave of her request for leave together with her expected date of return. At such time she shall also furnish the Employer her Doctor's cortificate as to pregnancy and expected date of delivery.
- (d) During the period of leave, the Employer shall continue to pay the Employer's portion of hospital, medical, dental, group life, pension and other benefits included and prescribed by the Employment Standards Act if the employee elects, in writing, to continue her share of the

premiums, if deductions for the employee's share of the premiums are required, the Employer shall deduct these amounts from the SUB payments

Credits for service shall accumulate for the initial seventeen (17) weeks from the commencement of the leave while an employee is on maternity leave.

Credits for sen only shall accumulate during the period of the leave.

(e) The employee shall reconfirm her intention to return to work on the date originally provided to the Employer in 23.08 (c) above by written notification received by the Employer at least two weeks in advance thereof.

The employee shall be reinstated to the position the employee most recently held with the Employer, if it still exists, or to a comparable position, if it does not.

(f) An employee who commences a leave as set out above who is in receipt of employment insurance pregnancy benefits pursuant to the Employment Insurance Act, shall be paid a supplemental employment benefit. That benefit will be equivalent to the difference between seventy-five percent (75%) of her regular weekly earnings and the sum of her weekly employment insurance benefits and any other earnings. Such payment shall commence to lowing the completion of the two (2) week employment insurance weiting period, during which time she shall receive seventy-five percent (75%) of her regular weekly earnings, and receipt by the Employee of the employee's employment insurance cheque stub as proof that she is in receipt of employment insurance pregnancy benefits for a maximum period of fifteen (15) weeks. The employee's regular weekly earnings shall be determined by multiplying her regular hourly rate on the last day worked prior to the commencement of the leave times her normal weekly hours.

The employee does not have any vested right except to receive payments for the covered unemployment period. The plan provides that payments in respect of guaranteed annual remuneration or in respect of deferred remuneration or severance pay benefits are not reduced or increased by payments received under the plan. The plan is financed by the Employer and separate accounting record of benefits paid from the plan will be kept by the Employer. The Employer will inform in writing, Human Resources Development Canada, of any changes to the plan within thirty (30) days after the effective date of change.

Parontal Loave

- (a) An employee who is a parent and has been employed for at least thirteen (13) weeks before the birth of a child or before the child comes into a parent's custody, care and control for the first time, is entitled to a thirty-five (35) week unpaid parental leave (for the birth mother) and a thirty-seven (37) week unpaid parental leave for all other new parents.
- (b) A "Parent" includes a person with whom a child is placed for adoption and a person who is in a relationship of some permanence with the parent of the child and who intends to treat the child as their cwh.
- (c) The parental leave of an employee who takes a pregnancy leave must begin when the pregnancy ends unless the child has not yet come into the custody, care and control of a parent for the first time.

For employees who do not take a pregnancy leave, parental leave may begin no more than fifty-two (52) weeks after the day the child is born or comes into the custody, care and control of a parent for the first time

- (d) An employee who is entitled to a parentel leave is required to give the Employer two (2) weeks' written notice prior to the commencement of the leave. If they do not specify when the leave will end, it will be assumed that they wish to take the maximum leave.
- (c) An employee who has given notice to begin a parental leave may change the notice to an earlier date by giving at least two (2) weeks' notice before the earlier date, of to a later date giving two (2) weeks' notice before the leave was to begin.
- (f) If the employee stops work because the chird has arrived earlier than expected, the employee has two (2) weeks from that date to give the Employer written notice of their intent to take the parental leave.
- 23.10 During the pregnancy/parental leave, the employee shall continue to accrue service, sentority, and vacation credits and the Employer shall continue to maintain all health insurance premiums normally maintained by it on behalf of the employee subject to the terms of the part-cular benefit plan.
- 23.11 When an employee returns to work after pregnancy/parental leave, the employee shall provide the Employer with at least two (2) weeks' notice of her return. On return from maternity/adoption leave, the employee shall be returned to her former duties in the same department and at the same classification and prevailing wage rate and following her old shift rotation, sucject to the existence of such duties in the same department and the old shift rotation being available at the time of her return. Should these conditions not be available, placement in classification, wage rate and shift rotation will be made pursuant to the Collective Agreement.

ARTICLE 24 - JURY / WITNESS DUTY

24.01 If any employee is required to serve as a juror or as a witness in a civil or criminal proceeding in a court of law, she shall not lose any pay because of such attendance provided that the amount received for such service or attendance is repaid to the Employer. The employee shall produce proof of service and attendance and shall notify the Employer immediately upon her notification that she shall be required to attend.

ARTICLE 25 - JOB POSTING

- 25.01 All vacancies and newly created jobs in the bargaining unit which the Employer decides to fill will be posted for a period of five (5) days. If an emergency exists, that may not allow for the above procedure to be followed, the Union Chaircerson will be so advised immediately. Such postings shall contain the job title, current salary range, location, primary site (Woodstock, Ingersoll, or Tillsonburg) and where applicable, a orief description of the duties and responsibilities. In addition, the posting shall indicate those qualifications required by the Employer.
- 25.02 Employees shall have the right to pid during such five (5) day period on any such vacancy or new job created. Such vacancy or new job created shall be filled from the applications received on the basis of saniority provided the senior employee possesses the necessary qualifications and experience to perform the normal requirements of the job. New hires will be excluded from bidding until six (6) months from their date of hire.

25.03 Only when changing classifications will the successful applicant be entitled to the following familiarization period. Within two (2) weeks (excluding orientation) of commencing work in the posted position or such longer period as may be mutually agreed upon in writing, proves unsatisfactory or requests a naturn to their former position, she shall be returned to her former position (or status in the event the successful applicant was on layoff) without loss of seniority. An employee who successfully commences work in a position that she has worked in within the past three (3) years is not entitled to the above-noted familiarization period.

Successful applicants of the job bidding procedure will not ad permitted to reapply for more than one other permanent posted job in the twelve (12) months after the first (1°) day in the new position. This provision shall not apply to newly created positions

25.04 If a full-time employee accepts a part-time vacancy while on an approved leave of absence under Article 23, the change of status from full-time to part-time will become effective on the date the employee returns to active employment.

If a part-time employee accepts a full-time position while on an approved leave of absence under Adicle 23, the change of status from part-time to full-time will become effective on the date the employee returns to active employment.

- 25.05 Full-time vacancies which are not expected to exceed thirty (30) calendar days due to illness, accident or leaves of absence may be filled at the discretion of the Employer. In filling such vacancies, equalization of the available hours will be shared amongst all part-time employees in the department who are qualified to perform the work in question. If unable to fill the vacancy then the hours shall be shared amongst all part-time employees in the bargaining unit prior to considering people outside the bargaining unit.
- 25.06 Temporary vacancies, due to illness, accident, or leaves of absence, which are expected to exceed thirty (30) calendar days shall be posted in accordance with this article, to allow all employees to bid on such vacancy. Upon completion of the vacancy and the return of the employee, the successful applicant shall return to her former position.

The successful applicant may not bid on another temporary vacancy due to illness, accident or leaves of absence, until she has returned to her former position, by completing the vacancy, and the full-time employee has returned. The successful applicant must complete the vacancy and will not be eligible to bid on another temporary vacancy until the employee returns and/or the original temporary vacancy is completed. These employees will not be prevented from applying for a permanent vacancy, provided 25 C3 does not bar them.

25.37 In order to be awarded a temporary vacancy, applicants, including employees on modified duties, must meet the necessary qualifications and experience to perform the job in order to be considered.

An employee on modified duties will not be awarded another job in her own classification if the employee cannot fulfill the normal requirements of the job. Such an employee is entitled, however, to apply for a vacancy in another classification. At that point an essessment will be undertaken if she can do the job without modification, it she is also the most senior applicant and can do the job without modification she will then be awarded the temporary vacancy.

For the purposes of this article the parties agree that a job that is "awarded" is one which has been offered to an applicant and not yet accepted. Employees who are awarded positions may turn them down without penalty.

A "successful applicant" means an applicant who is awarded a job and who has accepted it. The employee may or may not have actually started in the new position to be deemed successful.

25.08 Job Descriptions

The Employer shall make available to employees on the occasion of their employment, or on request, information as to the job descriptions for which they are presently or may be employed. The Union shall be provided with pargaining unit job descriptions as they are developed.

ARTICLE 26- MINIMUM ALLOWANCE

- 26.01 Employees who report for scheduled work without being notified to the contrary at least two (2) hours in advance will be guaranteed at least four (4) hours of work or, if no work is available, will be paid for at least four (4) hours at the applicable rate. This shall not apply in cases of a labour dispute, conditions beyond the control of the Employer, or in cases where reasonable efforts were made to contact the employee prior to the commencement of the shift.
- 28.02 Any employee who is called back to perform work at any time between one (1) hour after she has left work and one and one half (1 ½) hours before her normal starting time, shall be paid a minimum of four (4) hours at time and one half.
- 26.03 Any employee who is called in to work as a replacement for an absent employee after that employee's shift has started and who completed six (6) or more hours work will be paid for the full shift at the applicable rate.

ARTICLE 27 - BULLETIN BOARD

27.01 The Employer will provide, at a location in the Home designated by the Employer, a bulletin board in each site for the exclusive use of the Union on which bulletin board the Union may post notices having to do with its official business only. In addition, a second bulletin board for the same purposes shall be made available in the staff lounge of the Woodstock site.

ARTICLE 28 - JOB SECURITY

- 26.0° Before introducing any technological changes which will cause the layoff or the reduction in hours worked of any employee in the bargaining unit, the Employee shall notify the Union of its intention to introduce the changes. Upon request from the Union, the Employer further agrees to meet with the Union and discuss the processed technological changes and to consider suggestions made by the Union of ways and means of minimizing the effect upon the employees concerned.
- 28.02 The Employer shall not contract out any work usually performed by members of the bargaining unit if as a result of such contracting out a tayoff of any employees results from such contracting out. Contracting out to an Employer who is organized and who will employ the employees of the bargaining unit who would otherwise be taid off is not a breach of this provision.
- 28.03 Supervisors and persons outside the bargaining unit shall not perform work normally performed by members of the bargaining unit except;
 - (a) in cases of emergency;
 - (b) when instructing other employees;
 - (c) whon cerforming experimental work;

- (d) when regular employees are not available due to being late for work or absent from work, until the Employer can find a replacement employee from within the bargaining unit:
- (e) in other discumstances, upon obtaining consent of the Union,

ARTICLE 29 - TRANSFERS

- 29.01 When an employee transfers or is transferred from one department or classification to another department or classification where the wage rate is equal to or higher she shall be paid at such rate set out in the wage schedule for such department or classification so that the employee will not be earning less money than prior to the transferred employee, she shall receive the corresponding rate vertically in the new classification.
- 29.02 When an employee who is transferred to a higher classification has recent past expenence with the Employer which is relevant to the higher category, the Employer shall give the employee credit for all of such expenence up to the maximum of the higher rated job.

ARTICLE 30 - CLASSIFICATION ADJUSTMENT

- 30.01 When the Employer establishes a new classification during the term of this Agreement, the Employer shall establish the rate of pay for the new classification.
- 30.02 Where the Union disagrees with the rate of pay established by the Employer for the new classification, it may file a ghievance pursuant to the grievance procedure established in this Collective Agreement.

Failing resolution during the grievance procedure, the dispute may be referred to arbitration for final determination. The Sole Arbitrator hearing the dispute shall select either the rate established by the Employer or that proposed by the Union, and shall make the selection on the basis of the community of interest shared by employees in the new classification with other employees in the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 31 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

- 31.01 The Employer and the Union agree that they mutually desire to maintain standards of safety and health in the Home in order to prevent accidents, Injury, and illness
- 31.02 Recognizing its responsibilities under the applicable legislation, the Employer agrees to accept as members of its Accident Prevention, Health and Safety Committee three (3) representatives whose primary duties are in Woodstock, one (1) representative whose primary duties are in Ingersoll and one (1) representative whose primary duties are in Tiflsonburg, to be selected or appointed by the Union from amongst employees.
 - The parties will agree to the terms and conditions as set out in the Health and Safety Committee's. Terms of Reference
- 31.03. Such Committee shall identify potential dangers and hazards, institute means of improving health and safety programmes and recommend actions to be taken to improve conditions related to safety and health.
- 31.04 The Employer agrees to cooperate reasonably in providing necessary information to enable the Committee to fulfil, its functions
- 31.05 Maetings shall be held at least quarterly or more frequently at the call of the Chair if required. The Committee shall maintain minutes of all meetings and make the same svallable for review.

- 31.06 Time off for such representative(s) to attend meetings of the Committee in accordance with the foregoing shall be granted and any representative(s) attending such meetings during their regularly scheduled hours of work shall not lose regular earnings as a result of such attendance.
- 31.07 At the request of the Joint Health and Safety Committee, a UNIFOR National Health and Safety Representative will be allowed to attend Health and Safety meetings and to tour the workplace accompanied by a management member and a worker member of the Joint Health and Safety Committee.
- 31.08 The Employer recognizes the safety concerns of all staff and shall provide all employees whose work requires them to wear protective equipment with such necessary equipment and protective clothing as determined by the Employer. The Health and Safety Committee may make recommendations on such equipment and protective clothing (e.g. gloves, long sleeved gowns, masks, googles). These shall be maintained and replaced, when necessary, at the Employer's expense when determined by the Employer. Where the committee recommends the wearing of such protective diothing and equipment, and the Employer implements the committee's recommendation, employees are obligated to comply with such recommendations.

Effective July 1, 2009 employees in the maintenance department are eligible for a boot allowance of \$100 paid on presentation of receipts and when boots are replaced with the prior approval of the employee's manager.

31.09 National Day of Mourning

Each year on April 28th at 11:00 a.m., one (1) minute of silence will be observed in memory of workers killed or injured on the Job.

31.10 Residents Having Serious Infectious Diseases.

The Employer will make all direct care employees aware of residents who have sarious intectious diseases to the extent possible within the framework of applicable federal and provincial privacy legislation. The Employer will advise workers of the proper procedures and proper precautions necessary to deal with such residents' conditions. The direct care workers are obligated to maintain confidentiality in respect of this information.

Employees who are not direct care emoloyees will be made aware of special procedures required of them to deal with these directions. The parties agree that it is important for all employees to practice universal precautions in all circumstances. The Employer will ensure that all employees are aware of the requirement to practice universal precautions.

- 31.11 (a) The parties agree that abuse and/or threatening behaviour from residents to staff must be addressed. The Employer supports an environment in which staff are treated with dignity and respect. There will be no backlash or retailation for looging a complaint, or participating in an investigation, in good faith. Abuse or threatening behaviour by residents may include, but is not limited to physical abuse, psychological abuse, emotional abuse and sexual abuse. The parties further agree that the Long Torm Care environment contains residents who, through no fault of their own, exhibit behaviours and actions that are unwelcome to staff. The workplace is built around managing these behaviours to the benefit of both the residents and the staff.
 - (b) It is agreed that when an employee is faced with abuse from a resident it may be necessary for that employee to leave the threatening situation and immediately notify her supervisor, who will assess the situation and give further direction. It is agreed that no employee will be obligated to work one-on-one until a satisfatory resolution has been reached.

(c) In the event that a resident knowledgy continues with the haressment following the above procedure, further action will be taken which may include the staff member being given the opportunity to voluntarily transfer, without penalty or loss of income, to a different work area or be assigned a different resident. Where the employee is not satisfied with the intervention, the employee may raise the matter with the Unit Chairperson, or designate. She, in turn, may discuss the matter with the Administrator in an attempt to reach a mutually agreeable resolution.

ARTICLE 32- UNIFORM ALLOWANCE

32.01 Where the Employer requires an employee to wear a uniform, the Employer shall either provide a uniform to the employee or provide to the employee a uniform allowance. The decision concerning which of the above is to be provided shall be at the sole discretion of the Employer.

Where the Employer decides to provide a uniform, it shall be selected and obtained by the Employer and shall be of such style and texture as may be designated by the Employer.

Where the Employer decides to provide an allowance, effective January 1, 2011, this allowance shall be \$200,00 per calendar year for full-time employees and \$200 per calendar year for part-time employees, pro-rated from date of hire for the first calendar year. This allowance will be paid twice a year, in May and November for employees currently receiving an income from the Employer. When the Employer decides to provide an allowance, it may also determine the style and texture of the uniform to be worn.

The colours to be worn throughout the Lodge will be agreed upon between the Union Committee and the Employer

ARTICLE 33 - GENERAL

- 33.01 On order approval of the Employer, an employee who successfully completes a course related to her job function shall be reimbursed for one hundred percent (100%) of the tuition fees associated with such course.
- 33.02 The Employer will provide the Union with an electronic copy of the Collective Agreement en disk for printing in booklet form. The Union will pay half the cost of printing, to \$500.
- 33.03 Travel allowance mileage rate will be in accordance with Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) provisions and all future changes will be in accordance with these provisions.
- 33.24 It shall be the duty of each employee to notify the Employer promptly of any change of address. Any notice required of the Employer shall be deemed to have been given, if forwarded by courier to the employee at the last address of which the Employer had notice. The Employer shall notify the Union of any difficulties contacting an employee.
- 33.05 Employees shall provide the employer with a primary and secondary contact phone number for the purpose of call-ins. If the employee can not be reached at the primary or secondary phone numbers, the employer will move to the next employee in the rotational seniority list until an employee is contacted and accepts the shift. It is the sole responsibility of the employee to keep the Employer informed of any changes to their primary and/or secondary contact phone numbers. Between the hours of 12:01 a.m. and 7.00 a.m. the Employer will only contact employees at the primary number provided

ARTICLE 34 - RETROACTIVITY

34.0: The wage increase shall be effective January 1, 2019 or a retroactive basis to employees in the bargaining unit for all paid hours of employment. Any new employee shall be entitled to a pro-rate adjustment to their remuneration from the date of their employment. The Employer shall be responsible to contact in writing (with a copy to the Union) at their last known address, employees who have left its employ, to advise them of their entitlement to any retroactive wage adjustment. Any employee who has terminated her employment prior to the signing of this Agreement shall have a period of sixty (69) days only from the date of the execution of the Collective Agreement in which to claim from the Employer any adjustment to the remuneration. The amount of retroactive payment shall be itemized and shown separately and shall be paid within two (2) pay periods (bi-weekly) of the Employer being notified of the ratification/arbitration award.

Should the Employer pay the retroactivity at a time greater than two (2) pay periods (bi-weekly), interest on the retroactive payment, calculated at the Bank of Canada rate in effect at the end of the two (2) pay periods, shall be paid effective from that date.

ARTICLE 36 - WAGES

- 35.01 Wages shall be paid on an hourly basis of pay. Wages shall be as set out in Schedule "A", which schedule is hereby made a part to this Agreement.
- 35.92 For the purpose of calculating any benefit under this Agreement to which the employee is entitled, the regular straight time rate of pay is that prescribed in Schedule "A" to this Collective Agreement

35.03 Errors on Paycheques

Where the Employer makes an error on an employee's pay cheque, such that the employee's pay is reduced by at least one hundred dollars (\$100,00) and the employee so requests, the Employer shall correct the error within three (3) business days of the error being brought to the attention of the Administrator.

Where the Employer makes an error on an employee's pay cheque that results in an overpayment, the overpayment will be recouped on the pay following the advice to the employee of the overpayment provided the error does not exceed twenty-five dollars (\$25.00). Errors in excess of twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) will be repaid in accordance with a repayment agreement reached between the Employer, the employee and the Union. Such agreement will not be unreasonably withheld by any of the patties involved.

ARTICLE 36 - DIGNITY IN THE WORKPLACE

- 36.01 The Employer and the Union agree that they will adhere to this policy which endorses the right of every employee to work in a workplace free from heresament due to race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, ethnic origin, citizenship, religion, creed, sex, sexual crientation, age, record of offenses, marital status, family status, disability, gender centity or gender expression, or position with the organization. Where such term is defined in the *Human Rights Code*, it shall bear that meaning.
- 36.02 The Employer and UNIFOR are committed to providing a harassment free workplace. Harassment is defined as a focurse of vexatious comment or conduct that is known or ought reasonably to be known to be unwelcome, that denies individual dignity and respect on the basis of the prohibited grounds as stated above and the Onlario Human Rights Code. All employees are expected to freat others with courtesy and consideration and to discourage harassment.

- 36.03 Where there is a complaint or involvement of a Union member regarding harassment, that member shall have the right to complain to a UNIFOR or management representative, who will immediately undertake a joint investigation with a UNIFOR Representative, to be identified by the UNIFOR, following the procedures in the Woodingford Lodge Workplace Harassment Prevention Policy, Policy No. 1,265, dated March, 2004.
- 36.04 Copies of the above-noted policy shall be given to each employee and any changes to the above-noted collegishall be made in consultation with the UNIFOR
- 36.05 In support of providing and maintaining an environment free of harassment, the Employer and the UNIFOR will ensure that all staff members, volunteers and persons with practicing privateges in the facility are aware that harassment, including sexual harassment, in the workplace, is an offence under the law. This will be done through training and such other means appropriate to achieve awareness.

ARTICLE 37 - DISCIPLINARY ACTION - VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN

37.01 The Employer and the Union note the rising incidence of violence or abuse, notably violence against women, and how this may affect the employee's attendance or performance at work

The Employer agrees that where there is verification from recognized professionals (doctor, lawyer, professional counsellor) provided to the Employer, an employee who is subject to abuse or violence will not be disciplined without first giving full consideration to the circumstances surrounding the incident Such information will be treated in a confidential manner by the Employer and the Union unless required by law to be produced.

It is further agreed that should a full time employee be absort from work as a result of abuse or violence and provides adequate verification from recognized professionals, she will receive pay from the first day of absence.

ARTICLE 38 - PROTOCOL FOR MAJOR CHANGES IN SCHEDULE

- 38.01 (a) An Employer Committee of no more than three (3) members will meet with a Union Sub-Committee of no more than three (3) members to receive input into the parameters for consideration in grafting new schedules. The Union Sub-Committee will include the Union Chairperson or designate, the Clerical Aide and another representative selected by the Union from the department where the schedule change is occurring
 - (b) Where the changes affect more than one Department the Employer Committee will meet with each Union Sub-Committee separately as required and agreed. The third member of the Union Sub-Committee will change as the Department changes.
 - (c) The Department for the purpose of this letter will be

RPN PSW Dietary Housekeeping/Laundry Maintenance

Activation

(d) Nothing prevents the parties from holding joint meetings in which case the size of the Union-Sub-Committee would expand to allow participation of the Departmental Representatives

- (e) Subsequent to the meeting(s) set out in (a) above, management shall draft schedules that will attempt to incorporate the input received at the meeting(s).
- (f) Once drafted, a meeting will be convened and the schedules will be shared with the Union Sub-Committee(s) for final input.
- There will be a period of two (2) weeks after the meeting set out in (f) to allow for further (g) opportunity for written input by the Union Sub-Committee(s).
- (h) Following this process, the schedules shall be revised to the extent possible considering the input received and an implementation date for the new schedule(s) will be set by the Employer.

ARTICLE 39 - DURATION

- 39.01 The Collective Agreement shall become effective as of January 1, 2019 and shall continue in force until December 31, 2021.
- 39.02 Notice of desire to terminate or amend this Collective Agreement shall be given by either party to the other in writing not more than three (3) months prior to its expiry date.

DATED at Woodstock, Ontario this	_ day of, 2019.	
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 836	
Saral Janulecki	Melsofanner	
	Shelley dlypa	
	But The	

SCHEDULE "A" WOODINGFORD LODGE RATES 2019-2020-2021

2019 Wage Rate (+1.75%)	Slart Rate	Completion of Probationary Period	Job Rate (5 months from completion of probationary period)
Recreation Helper	24.18	24.68	25.18
Regreation Aide	26.62	27 12	27.67
Caak	60108	<u></u>	27.01
	29,97	25.47	27.01
Food Service Worker	24.18	24.68	25.18
Halrdresser	24.1B	24,68	25 18
Housekeeping Arce Leadhand	25.97	26,47	2 7 01
Housekeeping/Laundry Aide	23.24	23.74	24 22
Maintenance Worker	25.00	26.50	26.02
Maintenance Worker Lead Hand	29.65	217.15	30.77
Personal Support Worker		30.15	30.17
Registered Practical Norse	25,97	26 47	27.01
	29.65	30.15	30 77
Personal Support Worker Aude	23.24	23.74	24 22
Laundry Aide Lead Hand	25.97	26.47	27 01
Admissions Coordinator/ PIECES Nurse	26.52	27.12	27 67
2020 Wage Rate (+2%)	Start Rate	Completion of	Job Rate (5 months from
2020 Wage Rate (+2%)	Start Rate	Completion of Probationary Period	completion of probationary
	Start Rate : 24 67		
		Probationary Period	completion of probationary period)
Recreation Helper	24 67 27 16	25 17 27 66	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook	24 67 27 18 28 50	25 17 25 66 27 00	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22 27.55
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide	24 67 27 16 28 50 24.67	25 17 25 66 27 00 25.17	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22 27.55 25.68 25.68
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Hood Service Worker Heindressen	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Herdresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50 23 71	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Heirdresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Hardresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Hand	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50 23 71	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Hardresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Maintenance Worker Lead Hand Personal Support Worker	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50 23 71 25 51	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21 26.01	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70 26.54
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Heindresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Maintenance Worker Hand Personal Support Worker Registered Practical Nurse	24 67 27 16 28 50 24 67 24 67 23 50 23 71 25 51 30 26	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21 26.01	completion of probationary period) 25.68 29.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70 26.54 31.39
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Heindresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Maintenance Worker Lead Hand Personal Support Worker Registered Practical Nurse Personal Support Worker Aide	24.67 27.16 28.50 24.67 24.67 23.50 23.71 25.51 30.26 26.50	25 17 27 66 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21 26.01 30.76 27.00	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70 26.54 31.39 27.55
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Hardresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Maintenance Worker Hand Personal Support Worker	24 67 27 16 28 50 24.67 24 67 23 50 23 71 25.51 30.26 26.50 30 28	25 17 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21 26.01 30.76 27.00 30.76 24.21	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70 26.54 31.39 27.55 31.39
Recreation Helper Recreation Aide Cook Food Service Worker Handresser Housekeeping Aide Leadhand Housekeeping/Laundry Aide Maintenance Worker Maintenance Worker Lead Hand Personal Support Worker Registered Practical Nurse Personal Support Worker Aide	24.67 27.16 28.50 24.67 24.67 23.50 23.71 25.51 30.26 26.50 30.28	25 17 27 66 27 66 27 00 25.17 25.17 27 00 24.21 26.01 30.76 27.00	completion of probationary period) 25.68 28.22 27.55 25.68 25.68 27.55 24.70 26.54 31.39 27.55 31.39

2021 Wage Rate (+1.65%)	Start Rate	Completion of Probationary Period	Job Rate (6 months from completion of probationary
	L., ' , <u>' ' , </u>		period):
Recreation Helper	25.06	25.58	; 26.10
Recreation Aids	27,62	25.12	28 69
Cook	26.94	27.44	28 00
Food Service Worker	!		
	i 25.08	25.58	26.10
Hairdresser	25.08	25,58	26 10
Housekeeping Akše Leadhand	25.94	27 44	28 CO
Housekeeping/Laundry Aide	24.11	24.61	25.11
Maintenance Worker	25.94	26.44	26 58
Mainlenance Worker Lead Hand	30 77	31 27	31.91
Personal Support Worker			•
	<u>26.94</u> .	27 44	28.90
Registered Practical Nurse	30.77 ;	31.27	31,91
Personal Support Worker Aige			
	24.11	24 fi1	25.11
Laundry Aide Lead Hand : :	26.34	27 44	i 28.00
Admissions Coordinator/PtbDbS Nurse	27.62	28.12	28.60

[&]quot;Student rates- set at 80% of the Completion of Probationary Pariod rate of the classification in which the student is working

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Influenza Vaccinations

The parties agree that influenza vaccinations may be beneficial for residents and employees. Upon a recommendation pertaining to a facility or a specifically designated area(s) thereof from the Medical Officer of Health or in compliance with applicable provincial legislation, the following rules will apply:

- (a) Employees shall, subject to the following, be required to be annually vaccinated for influenza.
- (b) The Employer will offer the influenza vaccination to all employees during working hours free of charge. In addition, employees will be provided with information, including risks and side effects, regarding the vaccine. If the employee wishes to receive the influenza vaccine from their attending physician, the Employer requests written documentation to be submitted as proof that the influenza vaccination has been received.
- (c) The Employer recognizes that employees have the right to refuse any required vaccination or medically approved antiviral medication.
- (d) If an employee refuses to take the vaccine or the medically approved antiviral medication required under this provision, except for medical or religious reasons, at the employer's discretion, she may either de scheduled to work in an unaffected home or home area or placed on an unpaid leave of absence during any influenza outbreak in the Home until such time as the employee is cleared to return to work in accordance with (f) or the outbreak is determined to be over by the Medical Officer of Health or the local Public Health Unit. Employees in such a case may access their vacation bank, it being understood that the employee is responsible to return to work when recalled without delay.
- (e) If an employee refuses to take the vaccine because it is medically controlindicated, or due to religious grounds, and where a medical certificate is provided to this effect, she will be reassigned during the cutbreak period, after discussion with the Union, unless reassignment is not possible, in which case the comployee will be paid. Such reassignment will not adversely impact the scheduled hours of other employees.
- (f) It is the expectation of the Employer that the employee who declines the influenza vaccine will take the medically approved antiviral medication prior to returning to work during an influenza outbreak. (According to Public Health, the antiviral may be ingested and the employee is clear to return to work immediately.) If the employee declines to receive the medically approved antiviral for other than medically contra-indicated or religious grounds the employee is expected to call the Employer and inform their immediate supervisor of their decision. The employee will return to work upon being notified by the Employer that the outbreak is over. The employee will be returned to her normally scheduled shift and Article 13.08 will not apply.
- (g) If the employee provides a medical certificate that indicates that the vaccine is medically contraindicated, the Employer will pay the costs of the antifyinal medication.

- (h) The Employer agrees that if an employee gets sick as a result of the vaccination, she may apply for WSIB.
- (i) The Employer requires that employees submit proof of one of the following:
 - · they have received the influenza vaccination
 - · they have a prescription for antiviral medication
 - they have medical documentation stating the vaccine is medically contra-indicated,
 - · that the employee refuses the vaccination and antiviral medications

This proof must be submitted by November 15th each year. If such proof is not submitted, the employee will be suspended without pay until such documentation is provided.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019		
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)		UNIFOR LOCAL 536	
Saral Hamulecki		Latty Dec	luler
		Melissafe Shylley Alya	9
		Sul of	ly-

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Benefits - Early Retirement

Should benefit coverage for early retirees be negotiated elsewhere in the County during the term of this Collective Agreement, the parties agree to meet to discuss the application of the benefit coverage to members of the bargaining unit.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019	
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 6367	
Sarah Hamulecki	Halty Deduly	
	Melisa/a_	
	Shellay Alyea	

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD COUNTY

-AND-

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Students

The Employer will hire [insert agreed to number] students – [] in the nursing department; [] in the dietary department; [] in the [department].

The use of students will not take hours away from full time or part time employees.

Students will not be given call-ins before seniority employees are offered the call-in shifts.

Students will not be scheduled more than part-time employees.

Students will be employed from May through to September. This period could be extended by mutual agreement if required.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Saral Jamulecki	Kalty Dedeckel
	Melisafarra
	Dred Hy

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Women's Advocate Language

The company will recognize a women's advocate to be selected by the Union Committee. The advocate may consult with employees and management to discuss issues that may be raised and may refer employees to community agencies and resources as appropriate. The advocate will act in an advisory capacity and will not have authority to file grievances. In the conduct of their duties as a women's advocate, the employee will be subject to the provisions herein that govern the Union Committee and Union Representatives in the conduct of their duties and will generally operate in a manner so as to minimize disruption to the work place. The Employer agrees to pay lost wages and benefits to the women's advocate to take UNIFOR Women's advocate training and bill the Union for these costs.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019	
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)		UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Sarely Jamulecki		Kathy Deduk
		_ Melinafo
		Sul II

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Pay Equity Maintenance

The parties agree to conduct the monetary component of the pay equity maintenance exercise within one (1) year of the date of ratification of each agreement. In addition, updating job evaluation questionnaires as part of the pay equity maintenance exercise will be completed within one (1) year of the date of ratification of every other collective agreement.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Saral Jamulecti	Katty Dedube
	Shelley Alyon
	Dron Jan

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Hairdresser Contracting Out

The Union agrees to allow the Employer to gradually phase out the Hairdressing from the Bargaining Unit. During the phase out period it is expected that vacant hairdresser hours will be replaced by other persons employed as hairdressers in the bargaining unit (as of October 9, 2008) to the extent that such person(s) are willing to work the shifts offered. The total hours lost from this service will go to the Activation Department. The Employer agrees that this will be done by not replacing the Hairdressers as they retire, quit or are terminated and whose position is not reinstated through the grievance procedure. The Employer also agrees that any outside contractor hired to provide hairdressing services will not take hours away from the employees currently performing this work. In addition hours created due to absence, vacation, etc. will be distributed first to other persons in the bargaining unit employed as hairdressers.

SIGNED this day of	2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Saral Jamulecki	Laty Deduler
<u> </u>	Melissofa Thelley Aluca
	- Sund Hoff

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

1 in 4 Weekend Line Schedule

A specified number of full-time employees in each department will not be scheduled to work more than one (1) weekend in four (4), without their consent. The number of full-time employees in each Department that will be eligible for the one (1) in four (4) weekend schedule will be:

RPN - 5 PSW - 12 Dietary - 3 Housekeeping/Laundry - 2 Maintenance - 1 Activation - 2

Effective upon mutual ratification, a full-time employee working in this line schedule will not be permitted to take vacation or statutory holidays on a scheduled weekend and must work a minimum of 12 weekends per year. Employees are permitted to do a mutual exchange of shifts (only weekend for weekend) which has been requested and approved in accordance with Article 13.09.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019.		
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	E.	UNIFOR LOCAL 836	
Any Sull		Sutmet	
Saralfamu	lecti	Hatly Reduce	
		Melissafa	
		Tholloy Alyes	
		Sunt Allyan	

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Temporary Increase in Hours for Part-Time Staff During Summer

The parties agree to a specififed number of part time staff during the summer timeframe, as per the following:

A specified number of part time staff will be given the opportunity to be scheduled additional hours during the summer months. In order to coincide with pay periods, the dates will be approximately the last week of June through to the first week of September. The hours scheduled for this timeframe will be a minimum of 64 hours per pay period but could be up to 80 hours per pay period.

Part time staff will apply for the posting in order to be considered for the additional hours. In order to be a successful candidate the applicant(s) must meet the necessary qualifications and experience to perform the job without orientation, be committed to the full period of time (approved vacation will be honoured) and have the seniority required to acquire the position.

These additional hours may require the individual to work on multiple home areas, all three shifts, and in all three sites.

The minimum number of positions available are as follows:

- 4 PSW's
- 1 Housekeeping/Laundry Aide

SIGNED this day of	, 2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
large Hamulecki	Latty Deductor
	Melissafa
	Sully olyen

BETWEEN.

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Part Time Minimum Guaranteed Hours

The parties agree to the following minimum guaranteed hours positions.

Minimum guaranteed hours for PSW's per pay period shall be as follows:

- 48 hours 6 positions in Woodstock, 1 in Tillsonburg, 1 in Ingersoll.
- 40 hours 12 positions in Woodstock, 2 in Tillsonburg, 2 in Ingersoft

Minimum guaranteed hours for Housekeeping/Laundry per pay period shall be as follows:

- 48 hours 1 position
- 40 hours 1 position

Minimum guaranteed hours for Cook/FSW per pay period shall be as follows:

40 hours - 1 position

The parties agree that the minimum guaranteed hours will be 48 or 40 per pay as outlined above; however, employees holding these positions may be scheduled additional hours and will be scheduled to work every other weekend.

The guaranteed hours will be granted by seniority, and a bidding process will take place to determine who fills the positions outlined above.

The remaining shifts will be scheduled equitably among the remaining part time staff by seniority.

The employer commits to posting a vacant guaranteed minimum hours position for longer term absences, such as a maternity feave. Should an employee who occupies one of the guaranteed hours go on a short term absence, their hours will be put back into the pool to be scheduled equitably among remaining part time staff.

SIGNED	this	cay of	, 2019
--------	------	--------	--------

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Amy Such	_ Soffriet .
laral Jamulecti	_ Actty Deduly
	- Melissafo
	- Shelley Alyea
	- John Joy

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Weekend On-Call Trial

Following mutual ratification, the parties agree to meet to develop a weekend on-call trial process for part-time PSW's.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Sough Jamulocki	Latty Doduly
- Anna Carlotte	Melissafa
	Surl Ly

BETWEEN

THE COUNTY OF OXFORD WOODINGFORD LODGE

AND

UNIFOR LOCAL 636

Mutual Exchange of Shifts Trial

Effective upon mutual ratification, written requests for mutual exchange of shifts must be made twenty-four (24) hours prior to the shift to the Department Head or designate, whose authorization shall not be unreasonably withheld.

The employees are responsible to ensure that their exchange meets the requirements of the collective agreement and the shift dates and times are accurate.

If an employee fails to report for a shift as a result of a shift exchange, the progressive discipline process will commence at a written warning.

Beginning at the third (3rd) sentence, the balance of clause 13.09 (c) remains status quo.

The employer and union will meet 6 months following mutual ratification to determine whether or not this letter of understanding remains feasible. Consideration will be given to the number of errors made on shift exchange forms and subsequent negative impacts during this time frame.

SIGNED this day of	, 2019
THE COUNTY OF OXFORD (WOODINGFORD LODGE)	UNIFOR LOCAL 636
Sough Samulecki	Latty Pedulu.
	Melissa/a
	Sul IJ

Schedule B - Benefits - Sun Life Policy 55430

Class CC - Woodingford Lodge - UNIFOR Local 636

	Class CC - Woodingtorn Lodge - UNIFOR Local 636
LIFE INSURANCE	
Senefit amount	1.5 x annual earnings
Maximum	\$200.CQ0
Non Evidence Maximum	\$200,000
Reduction	50% at age 65
Termination age	Age 70 or retrement
AD&D	
Benefit amount	Equal to Life
Vax.mum	\$200,000
Termination age	Age 70 or retirement
DEPENDANT LIFE	
Bénefit amount	Spause \$5,000 Child 52,500
Termination age	Age 70 or retirement
LONG TERM DISABILITY	
Benefit Amount	75% of monthly earnings
Max mum	56.000
Non Evidence Maximum	56,000
Elimination Period	119 days
Maximum Benefit Period	65
Definition of Disability	24 months own occupation, thereafter any occupation
Termination age	Earlier of retirement or age 55 less the elimination period
EXTENDED HEALTH CARE	
Deductible	NII
Reimbursement	100%
Overall Maximum	Unlimited
Waiting Period	No waiting period of EMC, Emergency Traver & Dental; 3 months of continuous employmen;
Overage Dependent	under age 21, until the age of 26. If full-time student
Termination age	Rébration
Vision Care	\$375 per 12 months under the age of 18, 24 months over the age of 18
Eye Exam nations	1 per benefit year
Hospital	N/A
Chronic Care	160 days
Drugs	
- Type	Legally requiring a prescription
- Drug Gard	Y⊑ş
- Capped Dispensing Fee	\$10.00 per Rx
- Deductible	N/A
- Co-payment	N/A

- Fertility Drugs	Covered
Smoking Cessation	N/A
- Anti-ohesity	N/A
-Erectile Dysfunction	N/A

Private Duty Nursing \$5,000 per calendar year

Chiropractor \$25 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year.

- Deductible None

Osteopath \$15 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year Podiatrist/Chiropodist \$15 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year Naturopath \$15 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year Speech Therapy \$15 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year Psychologist/Psychiatrist \$30 per visit to a max of \$350 per patendar year

Physiotherapis: \$400 perios endat year

Massage \$25 per visit to a max of \$350 per calendar year

Orthopaedic Shoes of Boots \$300 per calendar year Custom-Moulded Ortholid's \$500 per calendar year Hearing Aids \$700 per 60 months

Ambulance Covered

Medical Equip. & Supplies Covered for the aboutlouse.

TRAVEL

Benefit Maximum: \$1,000,000 Trip Duration 60 Days

DENTAL

Benefit Basic & Preventative Services-100%, Orthogonics -

50%

Deductible NII

Moximums Basic - Unlimited, Orthodontics - \$1,000 lifetime max

ODA Fee Schedule Current

Recal Frequency Once every 9 months

Termination age Retrement

For further details refer to the benefits booklet or the online benefits through the insurance provider's website

INDEX

A.	
Abuse	29
Academ Prevention, Health and Safety Committee	_
Composition 31.92	
Meetings and minutes 31.05, 31.08	
National Representative, tour by 31.37. , , , , , , , , , ,	.2:
Purpose 31.03	
Arbitration 9	
Job classifications (new) 30 02	\$
B	
Bargaining agent, recognition 2.01 2.04	
Genefits	
Continuity 12.05	10
Early retiremen;,,,	
Health and welfare 22	
Long Term Disab lity 21.02, 21.03, 21.04	21
Pregnancy/parental leave 23.09	
Pregnancy/parental leave, benefits premiums 23.09(d)	5
Workplace Safety and Insurance Board 20	
Sumping procedure 12 07 (c),	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• • •
C	
Çşii backs 26 02, 26 Ç3	27
Complaints, time of the essence 6.0, 6.02	
Contracting out 28.02	27
Ď	
Disciplinary Action - Violence Against Women	
Dignity in the workplace 36	
Disabled employees 20.02	
Discipline/discharge 6 03, 10 01	
Disapineanschaige a Da, 10 01	
E	
Early Return to Work Policy 18.05	40
Employee personne: f. e, access to 10.04 ,	
Employees, specific duties of	0
Benefits premiums 12.06 (a)(b)	- 0
Courtesy and consideration, multi-8-39 02	
Disabled employees, when 20, 21	
Grevances 7 02	
Floliday pay *6 03	
Home address currency of 12.08(e)	
Illness call-ins 13.1C	
Ulness evidence to be given 17 08,18.02,18.03, 20 (i2	2417
Timess evidence to be given in obj. 15.62, 16.63, 70 (17)	.20 76
Jury / withessiduly 24.01	20
CHARGO CO DE	22
CMERS 22.06	22
Parental leave prior notice 23.09(c) , ,	
Pregnancy leave 23 09 (c), (e)	74
Pregnancy/parental leave, return from 23 11	
Recall to work 12.37	
Vacation preference 17 01,	16
Vacation unused, request in writing 17-05	77

Employer, specific duties of
Agreement, no other 2.04, 28.02
Benefits premiums 12.06-21-22
Builetin ocards 27
Disabled employees, when 20.02
Douter's nate 19.05
Oues, changes to deductions list 11 02 11 03 11.04
Harrassment policy 35 01
Insurance carrier, change of 22 C3
Insurance disputes, employee assistance 22,02, 22.03
Job classifications, pay rates 30.01
Job descriptions 25.01, 25.06
Layoffs, notice of 12.10
Layoffs, order of 12.08, 12.07
Management ist supplied 2.02
Pregnancy/parental leave, benefits premiums 23.09(d),,,
Protective equipment 31.08
Retroactive wage adjustments, ex-employees 34.01
Rules, changes to Union to be informed 3 01(c)
Shift premium 14
Technological changes, notice of 28.01.
Transfer employee experience, crotil for 28.02
Uniforms 32
Union education fund 23.08
Ln an Committee meetings 5.02
Vacation schedule to be posted 17 C1 (a)
F
Full time / part time employees, defined 2 01(b)
Funeral leave 25.01, 23 C2, 23.03
•
G
Grievances 7
Abandoned when so deemed 9.01
Defined 7 01,,,
Discharge without reasonable cause 10.01
Orievance commissioner 9.08
Group grievance 7.04
Job classifications (new), pay rate 30.01, 30.02
Medialian before arbitration 9.07
Policy grievance 8.01
Procedure 7.02
Time limits 6 01 6 02 7 05 4.5
ਮ ਮ
Harassment 36.02
Health and safety 31
Italidays 16
!
illness or injury 18 01, 18 02,18 03,18 05,18 06, 19 01, 20,01, 20,02
Income protection carry-over 18.02,18.03,19.05, 18.06. 19.20
Influenza vaccinations
ITTE PVIEWS
Employees, now 11.03
Employees, now 11.00

Probationary period 12.01
J
Jab descriptions 25.01, 25.05
L.
Layoffs and recalls 12 07
Layoffs, and valcandes 12.08
Laysifis inclice of 12.10
Layoffs, recall from 12,07
Lead hand premium 15.01
Bereaver ent leave 23.01, 23.02, 23.03
Elected office 23.07
Jary / witness duty 24.01
Personal reasons 23 05,
Pregnancy leave 23 09
Union Dusiness 23.05, 23.06
Union education 20.08
Letters of Uncerstanding
Benefits - Early Retirement 38 Hairdresser Contracting Out 42 Influenzal vaccinations 36 Mutual Exchange of Shifts Trail 48 Part Time Minimum Guarenteeu Hours 45 Pay Equity Maintenance 41 Students 31 Temporary Increase in Hours for Part-Time Staff Burng Summer 44 Weekend On-Call Insi 47 1 in 4 Weekend Line Schedule 43 Women's Advocate Language 40 Lockout, defined 4.02 3 Eeng term disability 21 21 M 3 Meat breaks 13 01 12 Mediation 9.07 6 Modified work program 20.03 21
o
OMERS. 20 Part-time staff 19.01 20 Overtime 13 03, 13 05, 13 09 13 Overtime (nursing) to be shared 13.03 13
P
Parent, defined 23.09(b)
Dues deductions 11.02

Fay (continued) Houry basis 35.01
Lead hand premium 15 0"
Mediation 9.07
Cvertime, when 13 C5
Rates in Schedule A 35 02
Retroactive 34 01
Shift premium 14 01
Union business 5.04
Vacalian 17.01 17.06, 17.08, 17.09, 17.10.17.11
Weekeng premium 14 C1
Pay in Leu of benefits 19 ft
Pregnancy / parental: eave 23 09, 23 10
Propation
Intervew 12 0*
Semontly predits 12 01
Termination 10.31
R
Rest periods 13 01
S
Seniority
Cefineo 12.01
Full-part-time change 12:05
Job vacancies 25 02 25 Layoffs and recalls 12.08 12 07
Layoffs and recalls12.08 12.07
Leave of absence 23 05,,,,,,,
List '2 02
Long term disability 21.04
Loss of 12 12
Overtime hours (nursing division) 13.03
Pregnancy leave 23.09, 23.10
Shift
- Consecutive maximum 13.06
Change of, mimimum interval 13.04
Defined 13 01, 13.02
Holiday defined 16.06
Lead hand premium 15 01
Lines 13.09
Mutual exchange of 13.09
Premium, when 14.01,
Replacement pay 26.03 27
Reporting for, when unable 13.10
Rest periods 13 01
Schedules 13 07 13.98, 13.09
Transfers 13.11
Sick days 18.01, 18.02, 19.03
Srike, cefined 4.02
Supervisors
Complaint procedures 6.01
Grievanse procedure / 02
Over,ime accumulated, approval to carry forward 13 05
Permission of retime off 5 04
Supplemental employment benefits 23 fl9(d), (f)
τ
Technological change 28.01

Tuition fees 33.01	30
v ·	
Uniforms 32.01 Union Bullet'n boards, official business only 27.01 Disabled employees, when 20.02 Dues list, changes to / 1.02 Dues, notif hamiless 11.04 Mediation 9.07 Union Representatives. Committee membership ast 5.05. Wages to be reimbursed 23.06. Union Committee Chairperson, shift schedule 5.07 Composition 5.01 Disophinetoscharge 6.03 Grevande procedure 7.02 Meetings 5.02. Meetings 5.02. Members' pay 5.04. Semoity list 12.03 Union Outer 11.07, 11.02 Union Outer 11.07, 11.02 Union Representatives Grevande procedure 7.02 List of 5.05. Pay 5.94 Purpose 5.03	27 20 .8 6 4 4 3 9 4 3 9 8 4 9
Selection of 5.03	
<i>v</i>	
Vacations	
Vacations Credits accrue 23 10 Entitlement (Part Time) 17.12 Entitlement 17 01, 17.07, 17.12 Holiday over ep 16.02 Illness 17 04, 17 05 Leaves of absence 17.08 Preference scheduling 17 02 Summer 17.03 Time cerried forward 17.05 Violence against women 37	18 18 15 17 17 16 16
w	
Mackands 13 07	43